# **Balancing Water Demands with Supplies**

The Role of Management in a World of Increasing Scarcity

Kenneth D. Frederick



### RECENT WORLD BANK TECHNICAL PAPERS

No. 125	van de Walle and Foster, Fertility Decline in Africa: Assessment and Prospects
No. 126	Davis, MacKnight, IMO Staff, and Others, Environmental Considerations for Port and Harbor Developments
No. 127	Doolette and Magrath, editors, Watershed Development in Asia: Strategies and Technologies
No. 128	Gastellu-Etchegorry, editor, Satellite Remote Sensing for Agricultural Projects
No. 129	Berkoff, Irrigation Management on the Indo-Gangetic Plain
No. 130	Agnes Kiss, editor, Living with Wildlife: Wildlife Resource Management with Local Participation in Africa
No. 131	Nair, The Prospects for Agroforestry in the Tropics
No. 132	Murphy, Casley, and Curry, Farmers' Estimations as a Source of Production Data: Methodological Guidelines for Cereals in Africa
No. 133	Agriculture and Rural Development Department, ACIAR, AIDAB, and ISNAR, Agricultural Biotechnology: The Next "Green Revolution"?
No. 134	de Haan and Bekure, Animal Health in Sub-Saharan Africa: Initial Experiences with Alternative Approaches
No. 135	Walshe, Grindle, Nell, and Bachmann, Dairy Development in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Study of Issues and Options
No. 136	Green, editor, Coconut Production: Present Status and Priorities for Research
No. 137	Constant and Sheldrick, An Outlook for Fertilizer Demand, Supply, and Trade, 1988/89-1993/94
No. 138	Steel and Webster, Small Enterprises under Adjustment in Ghana
No. 139	Environment Department, Environmental Assessment Sourcebook, vol. I: Policies, Procedures, and Cross-Sectoral Issues
No. 140	Environment Department, Environmental Assessment Sourcebook, vol. II: Sectoral Guidelines
No. 141	Riverson, Gaviria, and Thriscutt, Rural Roads in Sub-Saharan Africa: Lessons from World Bank Experience
No. 142	Kiss and Meerman, Integrated Pest Management and African Agriculture
No. 143	Grut, Gray, and Egli, Forest Pricing and Concession Policies: Managing the High Forest of West and Central Africa
No. 144	The World Bank/FAO/UNIDO/Industry Fertilizer Working Group, World and Regional Supply and Demand Balances for Nitrogen, Phosphate, and Potash, 1989/90-1995/96
No. 145	Ivanek, Nulty, and Holcer, Manufacturing Telecommunications Equipment in Newly Industrializing Countries: The Effect of Technological Progress
No. 146	Dejene and Olivares, Integrating Environmental Issues into a Strategy for Sustainable Agricultural Development: The Case of Mozambique
No. 147	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Fisheries and Aquaculture Research Capabilities and Needs in Asia: Studies of India, Thailand, Malaysia, Indonesia, the Philippines, and the ASEAN Region
No. 148	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Fisheries and Aquaculture Research Capabilities and Needs in Latin America: Studies of Uruguay, Argentina, Chile, Ecuador, and Peru
No. 149	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Fisheries and Aquaculture Research Capabilities and Needs in Africa: Studies of Kenya, Malawi, Mozambique, Zimbabwe, Mauritania, Morocco, and Senegal
No, 150	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, International Cooperation in Fisheries Research
No. 151	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Tropical Aquaculture Development: Research Needs
No. 152	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Small-Scale Fisheries: Research Needs
No. 153	The World Bank/UNDP/CEC/FAO, Small Pelagic Fish Utilization: Research Needs
No. 154	Environment Department, Environmental Assessment Sourcebook, vol. III: Guidelines for Environmental Assessment of Energy and Industry Projects

(List continues on the inside back cover)

# **Balancing Water Demands with Supplies** The Role of Management in a World of Increasing Scarcity

Kenneth D. Frederick

The World Bank Washington, D.C. Copyright © 1993 The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/THE WORLD BANK 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A.

All rights reserved Manufactured in the United States of America First printing February 1993

Technical Papers are published to communicate the results of the Bank's work to the development community with the least possible delay. The typescript of this paper therefore has not been prepared in accordance with the procedures appropriate to formal printed texts, and the World Bank accepts no responsibility for errors.

The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this paper are entirely those of the author(s) and should not be attributed in any manner to the World Bank, to its affiliated organizations, or to members of its Board of Executive Directors or the countries they represent. The World Bank does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this publication and accepts no responsibility whatsoever for any consequence of their use. Any maps that accompany the text have been prepared solely for the convenience of readers; the designations and presentation of material in them do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the World Bank, its affiliates, or its Board or member countries concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city, or area or of the authorities thereof or concerning the delimitation of its boundaries or its national affiliation.

The material in this publication is copyrighted. Requests for permission to reproduce portions of it should be sent to the Office of the Publisher at the address shown in the copyright notice above. The World Bank encourages dissemination of its work and will normally give permission promptly and, when the reproduction is for noncommercial purposes, without asking a fee. Permission to copy portions for classroom use is granted through the Copyright Clearance Center, 27 Congress Street, Salem, Massachusetts 01970, U.S.A.

The complete backlist of publications from the World Bank is shown in the annual *Index of Publications*, which contains an alphabetical title list (with full ordering information) and indexes of subjects, authors, and countries and regions. The latest edition is available free of charge from the Distribution Unit, Office of the Publisher, Department F, The World Bank, 1818 H Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A., or from Publications, The World Bank, 66, avenue d'Iéna, 75116 Paris, France.

#### ISSN: 0253-7494

Kenneth D. Frederick is Senior Fellow at Resources for the Future in Washington, D.C.

#### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

```
Frederick, Kenneth D.
Balancing water demands with supplies : the role of management in
a world of increasing scarcity / Kenneth D. Frederick
p. cm. — (World Bank technical paper, ISSN 0253-7494 ; no.
189)
Includes bibliographical references.
ISBN 0-8213-2290-7
1. Water-supply—Management. 2. Water conservation. 3. Water
quality management. I. Title. II. Series.
TD353.F73 1992
333.91'15—dc20
92-38462
CIP
```

#### FOREWORD

One of the clearest indicators of Man's exploitation of the World's natural resources is the growing imbalance between the supply and demand of fresh water. The most disturbing aspect of the worldwide scarcity of fresh water is the speed with which it has come about. In a single generation the World's net renewable fresh water resources per capita have almost halved and, if the trend continues, will have reached dangerously low levels in many countries in another thirty years. In the Middle East and North Africa for example, water shortage is already severely constraining socio-economic development and indeed in many places available fresh water is insufficient to sustain human existence. Increasing water scarcity is also forcing water managers to reallocate supplies between traditional users such as irrigators, households and industries.

In the past, imbalances in the water equation have been mostly redressed by developing new water supplies. However, the limitations of this traditional supply-side approach are rapidly becoming apparent; the most accessible sources of water have now been developed and deeper drilling or longer transfers are becoming prohibitively expensive. The answer, therefore, must lie in reducing the demand side of the equation; by improving water use efficiency, introducing conservation measures, shifting water allocations between sectors and changing individual behavior towards water use.

Normally, restricting demand of resources can be achieved by encouraging markets and allowing prices to limit demand. The very nature of water, however, poses special problems for using markets and prices to respond to changing supply and demand conditions; farmers will pay high prices for water in a drought but would pay equally highly to get rid of water in a flood, events which are unpredictable and may be just weeks apart.

This paper deals with this increasingly important topic of how to balance water demands with supplies. It examines the experience of OECD countries in influencing the behavior of water users, and draws lessons from attempts to manage demand by imposing water use regulations and employing economic incentives. The paper points out that there can be no blueprint for applying demand management practices as most countries and communities differ in their response to regulations, encouragement and incentives. Nevertheless the guiding principles described should be of considerable value to those wishing to introduce demand management techniques into their nation's water equation.

Harinder S. Kohli Director, Technical Department Europe & Central Asia, Middle East & North Africa Regions

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This paper has been prepared by Kenneth D. Frederick, a senior fellow at Resources for the Future, Washington D.C. under a contract between the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development and Resources for the Future. Gayle Killam prepared the tables and figure, assisted in collecting data and references, and, along with D.J.W. Berkoff, provided helpful comments on several drafts. The study was carried out under the Mediterranean Environmental Technical Assistance Program (METAP), which is financed by the Commission of the European Communities (CEC), the European Investment Bank (EIB), the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and the World Bank. This study is not a formal publication of the World Bank. The paper presents initial and tentative results of country and sector analysis or research, and is circulated to encourage discussion and comment. Citation and use of such a paper should, therefore, take account of its provisional character. The findings, interpretations, and conclusions expressed in this paper are entirely those of the author and should not be attributed in any manner to METAP donors -- the CEC, EIB, UNDP and the World Bank--or to affiliated organizations.

Because of the informal nature of this paper, and in order to present the results of research with the least possible delay, the typescript has not been prepared in accordance with the procedure appropriate to formal printed texts and the World Bank accepts no responsibility for errors.

The World bank's EPM/METAP Implementation Unit distributes the findings of studies carried out under METAP to encourage the exchange of ideas among institutions and individuals interested in environment and development issues. The views expressed herein are those of the authors and should not be attributed to the METAP donors- the Commission of the European Communities, the European Investment Bank, the United Nations Development Programme, and the World Bank-- or their affiliated organizations.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Executive Summary vii
1.	Water Resources and Economic Development
11.	Alternatives for Augmenting Supplies
	Water Development Projects
	Interbasin Transfers
	Recycling
	Desalination
	Weather Modification
	Icebergs
	Vegetation Management and Water Harvesting
111.	Improved Management of Existing Supplies
IV.	The Growing Importance of Demand Management
v.	Nature of the Resource and Demand Management
VI.	Water Rights
VII.	Demand Management
	Transferring Water among Alternative Uses
	Encouraging Conservation
	Protecting Instream Flows and Water Quality
VIII.	Demand Management and Water Resource Planning
IX.	Conclusions
	References
	Tables:
	Conversion Table
	1. San Diego County Water Supply Cost Comparison
	2. Desalination Projects in California
	3. Comparative Costs of Water Supply/Augmentation Alternatives
	Presented by Massachusetts Water Resources Authority 45
	4. Price Elasticities for Urban Public Water Supply 49
	Figure 1: Trends in Costs of Desalination

	CONVERSION TABLE			
From:	<u>To</u> :	Multiply by:		
Volume				
cubic Meter (m <sup>3</sup> )	US gallon	264.2		
liter (1)	US gallon	0.264		
acre-foot	US gallon	325,851		
acre-foot	m <sup>3</sup>	1,233.5		
Area				
hectare (ha)	acre	2.471		
Flow				
million gallons per				
day (mgd)	acre-feet per year (AF/yr)	1,121		
mgd	1000m <sup>3</sup> /day	3,785		
Salinity				
milligrams per liter				
(mg/1)	parts per million (ppm)	1		
Cost				
\$/m <sup>3</sup>	\$/acre-foot	1,233		
\$/m <sup>3</sup>	\$/1000 gallons	3.785		
\$/m <sup>3</sup> /day	\$/gallon/day	0.004		
\$/acre-foot	\$/1000m <sup>3</sup>	0.8107		

#### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The demands for water and the ability to control the location, timing, and quality of the resource for human purposes have increased rapidly during the last half century. The control over the timing and location of water gained through investments in dams, reservoirs, wells, pumps, and canals has been critical to converting a region's fugitive and uncertain natural water endowment into But this growth also has highlighted the reliable freshwater supplies. limitations of the traditional supply-side approach to water planning. The options for increasing reliable supplies quickly become limited and expensive once the best sites for water projects are developed. As water development expands and the resource becomes scarcer, the construction and management of water projects become less a means of adding to aggregate supplies and more a means of allocating supplies among alternative sectors such as irrigation, households, industry, and various instream uses. That is, a water project becomes a form of demand management.

In contrast to the constraints on supplies, demands for both instream and withdrawal uses of water tend to rise with economic and population growth. When demand grows faster than supply, demand management is required to bring water use into balance with supply. The OECD countries rely on prices and markets to prevent or resolve conflicts resulting from changes in the supply and demand for most resources. Water, however, is an exception. Its vital and often revered role has led many societies to restrict selling water and to price it well below its full cost and scarcity value. The nature of the resource also poses special problems for using markets and prices to respond to changing supply and demand conditions. Regulatory rather than economic instruments have been the primary tools used to allocate water, encourage conservation, and protect water quality. Recently, however, the inefficiencies and high costs of these regulatory approaches have led many OECD countries to introduce alternative approaches that rely on economic incentives to encourage voluntary measures for balancing the supply and demand for water.

The experience of the OECD countries is examined to assess the relative advantages and disadvantages of voluntary and regulatory approaches for (1) transferring water among alternative uses, (2) encouraging conservation, and (3) protecting instream flows and water quality. Markets and price incentives provide opportunities for improving upon all three of these aspects of demand management. But even when voluntary measures are employed, the government retains an important role in defining and enforcing property rights, making allowance for the third-party effects of private water uses and transfers, providing for the public goods associated with instream flows, and regulating the Institutional reforms to facilitate the prices of monopolistic suppliers. reallocation of and to limit the demands on water supplies must take account of individual national priorities, cultural constraints, financial and technical capabilities as well as the current and likely future supply and demand for the resource. Although some general principles will apply to all countries, standard approaches to demand management may not be possible or desirable.

#### I. WATER RESOURCES AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Since the first diversions of irrigation water, the economic development of and and semiarid regions has been strongly influenced by the ability of a society to control its water resources and to use them effectively and sustainably. The development of irrigation and a centralized system of government to control and allocate water were important elements in the emergence of the earliest great civilizations in the Near East and Mediterranean areas. And the failure to understand and anticipate the long-term impacts of salinization and sedimentation on the productivity of their soils and irrigation systems likely contributed to the subsequent decline of some of these societies (Ackerman and Lof, 1959).

Water technology in 1900 had advanced little beyond the achievements of the Romans in transporting water over long distances and the water control techniques developed by the Dutch several hundred years earlier (Ackerman and Lof, 1959). The scientific and technological achievements of the twentieth century, however, produced major breakthroughs in understanding the natural systems underlying water supplies and in the capacity to control and use the resource for human purposes. Advances in earth moving, dam construction, pumping, and hydrology made it possible to transform and control the world's largest rivers and to tap deep aquifers. The development of hydroelectric power production and transmission provided a potential source of clean and inexpensive power. Improved irrigation and agricultural technologies greatly increased the potential scope and yields of irrigated agriculture. And new technologies for treating drinking water made it possible to curb the spread of water-borne disease. These scientific and technological achievements encouraged major new investments in water projects. Large dams and water diversion projects were promoted as catalysts for regional economic development. For several decades ending in the 1960s, large multi-purpose dams were widely viewed as symbols of farseeing, humane management of natural resources. The number of reservoirs with at least 100 million cubic meters  $(m^3)$  of storage capacity increased rapidly during the first half of this century in North America and after 1950 in the world as a whole. Worldwide, the number of such reservoirs created from 1950 to 1985 was three times the number built in all previous years and their storage capacity was nine times as great (White, 1989).

Demands on the resource also increased sharply during this century. Global withdrawals increased nearly fivefold during the first eight decades, with three-fourths of this increase coming since 1950 (White, 1989). Irrigation -which expanded from about 48 million hectares in 1900, to 94 million hectares in 1950, and to 250 million hectares currently -- accounts for about seven of every ten liters of water withdrawn from surface and groundwater sources. The increased development and use of water resources supported rapid agricultural, urban, and industrial growth in many areas of the globe.

It has become increasingly evident in recent decades that water costs are rising sharply and aquatic ecosystems are being jeopardized by current and planned use. In some areas, current water use patterns are unsustainable because they depend on non-renewable groundwater supplies, are resulting in high or rising salinity levels, or are otherwise contaminating freshwater supplies. In almost all areas, the impacts of water development and use on instream flows have been ignored. Although the demands on water resources continue to increase with

- 2 -

a region's population and economic growth, the costs of adding to supplies rise as the level of water development expands.

Water development and use in the United States over the past century illustrate the transition from a period when water projects augmented effective supplies and were an important part of a strategy to settle and develop the nation's arid and semiarid West to the current situation in which new projects redistribute and only rarely add to supplies (Frederick, 1991a). During the nineteenth century, natural supplies shaped the exploration, settlement, and development of the nation. The capacity to control water flows was very limited, and highly variable streamflows and frequent flooding deterred development of about one-third of the original forty-eight states. Early in the twentieth century, technological advances in dam construction and in hydroelectric power production and transmission combined with federal policies encouraging settlement of the West by subsidizing irrigation set the stage for a prolonged period of development and rapidly growing use of western waters. This growth continued unabated for seven decades until most of the rivers had been tamed and were being used intensively for irrigation, municipalities, industry, and hydropower production. Although flooding was reduced, flood damage increased as a result of intensive development of the flood plains. These developments and a willingness to ignore their impacts on instream flows and the values they provide supported an illusion that water was not scarce. But the economic and environmental costs of this strategy increased sharply during the 1950s and 1960s. The quality as well as the quantity of the nation's surface waters suffered as a consequence of profligate water use and the increasing demands associated with rapid population and economic growth.

- 3 -

Gradually, the nation's policies shifted from those encouraging water control and diversion projects to those designed to protect and restore water quality and natural ecosystems. Billions of dollars have been spent over the past two decades to reduce the pollutants that reach the nation's waters, the wild and scenic nature of some streams has received legal protection, and instream water uses such as recreation and fish and wildlife habitat have received greater weight in the development, management, and allocation of water resources. Per capita water withdrawals peaked in the mid-1970s, and total withdrawals peaked (at least temporarily) five years later (Solley, Merk, and Pierce, 1988). The era of large-scale water projects has been replaced by an ongoing struggle over the allocation of supplies and the management of the enormous infrastructure that controls flows in river basins such as the Missouri, Columbia, Colorado, and Sacramento.

A transition is occurring globally from a period when a country had little control over its water resources and placed few demands on them to a time when water is highly controlled and is the object of competing demands. But a comparable transition in the policies and other institutions that influence the development, management, and allocation of the resource has yet to occur. Water is universally underpriced, and engineering solutions are promoted to water resource problems that stem largely from poor management and misallocation of the resource. This paper examines the difficulties of and alternative approaches to balancing water demands with supplies under conditions of scarcity.

- 4 -

#### **II. ALTERNATIVES FOR AUGMENTING WATER SUPPLIES**

- 5 -

Globally, water resources are abundant and completely renewable. Regionally, natural supplies are limited, highly variable, and uncertain. Average annual precipitation varies from virtually nothing in the driest deserts to as much as 10 meters in some areas. In addition, large annual and seasonal variations in precipitation and runoff often underlie the long-term averages. Streams may dry up or flood their banks depending on the season and climatic conditions. While groundwater resources are less susceptible, they are not immune to variations attributable to the hydrologic cycle and climate.<sup>1</sup>

While humans do not affect and are generally unconcerned about the volume of the global water resource, they do affect and are vitally interested in the quantity and the quality of freshwater available for specific uses.<sup>2</sup> The water available for a specific use can be purposefully altered by changing either a region's total freshwater supplies or the allocation of existing supplies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In the United States, for example, groundwater is the source of about 30 percent of the average streamflow. Likewise, seepage from streams, lakes, and canals are important sources of groundwater recharge. Groundwater is important to streamflow continuity as most of the flow of many small streams comes from groundwater seepage during periods of low flow (U.S. Water Resources Council, 1978).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>"Freshwater" for the purposes of this discussion refers to water of sufficient quality to meet the needs for which it is intended. Water is rarely pure outside of a laboratory, and it does not need to be pure for most purposes. The U.S. Geological Survey's National Water-Use Information Program defines freshwater as water containing less than 1,000 milligrams per liter (mg/L) or the equivalent 1,000 parts per million (ppm) of dissolved solids. Yet, salinity levels of more than 500 mg/L are undesirable for drinking and many industrial uses (Solley, Merk, and Pierce, 1988). On the other hand, some salt tolerant crops can be grown successfully with salt levels in excess of 2,000 mg/L. The suitability of water for particular uses may also be affected by the presence of toxins, disease-causing organisms, nutrients, biochemical oxygen demand, and suspended solids.

Supply-side management involves activities and policies that increase the supply of freshwater available to the region. Demand-side management determines how this supply is used and abused. Thus, demand management involves both allocating scarce supplies among sectors such as irrigation, households, industry, and various instream uses and determining the conditions under which individual users within a sector use water.<sup>3</sup> Protecting the quality of the resource from abuse is an important part of managing the demand for water.

Water Development Projects

Water projects such as the construction of dams, reservoirs, wells, pumps, and canals are generally promoted as supply-side measures that add to a region's water supplies. To the extent that they control flooding and capture water that otherwise would be lost to human use as a result of evaporation or runoff to the oceans or other unusable sinks, these projects do indeed effectively increase freshwater supplies. The control that these projects provide over the timing and location of water is critical to converting a region's fugitive and uncertain natural water endowment into reliable freshwater

- 6 -

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>There is no generally accepted distinction between water-supply and waterdemand management. A United Nations (1991) paper on water-demand management suggests that the distinction depends on the point in the water delivery system where 'supply' is defined. The U.N. paper defines supply "at the entry point to the distribution system: after source, bulk storage, transmission, and treatment works, but before distribution piping, distribution storage, and customer taps" (p. 2). Any actions that affect the quantity or quality of water arriving at the distribution system entry point are considered to be supply management. This definition is appropriate when investments in storage, transmission, and treatment works make it possible to increase water withdrawals for one use without adversely affecting other water users. But these conditions rarely exist today; new water diversion projects are likely to involve transferring water among alternative uses, a form of demand management. Moreover, the opportunity costs associated with these transfers are rising over time.

supplies. However, as water development expands and the resource becomes increasingly scarce (that is, when using water for one use adversely affects its availability for other uses), the construction and management of these facilities become less a means of adding to aggregate supplies and more a means of allocating supplies among alternative uses. And in basins where the flows are already highly controlled and intensively used, a new water project is likely to alter the allocation rather than the quantity of the resource. That is, the project is likely to be a form of demand management rather than supply management.

As the options for increasing aggregate freshwater supplies through the manipulation of surface flows diminish, the costs of water development projects rise dramatically. Rising water costs are inevitable for three reasons (Frederick, 1991a). First, as a river basin is developed, the best sites for storing water and generating hydropower are developed first. Subsequent increases in storage and generating capacity require larger investments in dams. A study of the 100 largest dams in the United States demonstrates the existence of sharply diminishing returns in the reservoir capacity produced per unit volume of dam constructed. In the 1920s, a cubic meter ( $m^3$ ) of dam produced an average of 16,769  $m^3$  in reservoir capacity. The average declined in each succeeding decade, and by the 1960s only 468  $m^3$  of storage was produced per cubic meter of dam, a 35-fold decline in productivity over four decades (U.S. Geological Survey, 1984).

Second, there are also diminishing returns in the quantity of water controlled or the safe yield produced by successive increases in reservoir capacity. At some point, the increase in evaporation losses associated with additional surface storage can more than offset any gains in safe yield (U.S.

- 7 -

Geological Survey, 1984). A study of U.S. river basins suggests that safe yield reaches a maximum when storage is in the range of 160 to 460 percent of a region's average renewable supply (Hardison, 1972).

Third, the opportunity costs of storing and diverting water increase as the number of free flowing streams declines and as the value society attaches to instream water uses rises. When these opportunity costs are high, a water project is likely to be more an investment for managing demand rather than an investment in additional freshwater supplies.

#### Interbasin Transfers

Water resource problems and their solutions are local and regional in nature. There is no global market in water because transporting water long distances out of its natural channels is too expensive relative to its value in most uses. Interbasin transfers can increase water supplies in some areas. But, in most cases, they do so at the expense of other areas. Nevertheless, when a transfer moves water from low-value to high-value uses, it may be economically justified. Moreover, if it captures and transfers water that otherwise would flow unused to the sea, a transfer project might increase the combined effective supplies in the two basins. It is likely, however, that a transfer will impose opportunity costs on the basin of origin. As potential exporting areas become aware of the environmental and other opportunity costs associated with a loss of water, interbasin transfers become more difficult to arrange. Even when the exporting basin has no immediate use for the water, the water is apt to be viewed as important for future development. Consequently, where interbasin water

- 8 -

transfers require agreement between separate entities representing the exporting and importing interests, some form of compensation is likely to be required.

#### Recycling

Quality is an important dimension of the availability of the resource for human use, and upgrading water through recycling and desalting to a quality suitable for human use can be an important means of increasing a region's freshwater supplies.

Recycling involves conveying treated wastewaters to a specific use before it reaches a natural waterway or aquifer. Thus, recycling differs from reuse of returnflows which is very common for irrigation and other uses where only part of the water withdrawn from a stream or aquifer is consumptively used. Acceptable uses for recycled water depend on the public's willingness to use such supplies as well as on the final quality of the treated water. In California, recycled water can be used for industrial cooling, groundwater recharge, barriers against salt-water intrusion, and irrigating freeway greenbelts, parks, golf courses, and certain types of crops. Although the technology exists to upgrade wastewater to meet standards for domestic use, public resistance and the high costs of advanced treatment are formidable barriers to the use of reclaimed water for drinking.

Recycling has become increasingly common in water-scarce areas during the last two decades but rarely accounts for more than a small fraction of a region's water supplies. California, which uses about 401 million m<sup>3</sup> (325,000 acre-feet) of recycled water annually, is the leading user of recycled water in the United States. Yet, recycling accounts for less than 1 percent of the state's developed water supplies. This quantity might have been even lower if it were not for federal regulations requiring effluent discharged into waterways to undergo at least secondary treatment and the past availability of federal subsidies for the construction of treatment plants. While recycled water is expensive relative to what utilities paid in the past for most of their water supplies, it may be a cost-effective source of new supply, especially when a community must treat its wastewater before disposal. In San Diego, reclamation with an estimated cost range of \$292 to \$474 per 1,000 m<sup>3</sup> (\$360 to \$584 per acrefoot) ranks just behind conservation as the most cost effective means of providing for future water demands (see table 1).

### Desalination

Desalting is a means of augmenting freshwater supplies. Unlimited quantities of sea water are available to coastal areas, and brackish waters containing salt levels too high for most uses but well below the 35,000 ppm found in the oceans are available in many aquifers and inland seas. Three processes - distillation, reverse osmosis, and electrodialysis accounted for 98 percent of the 3,527 desalination plants in existence in 1986 and 99 percent of their combined capacity of about 11.4 million m<sup>3</sup> (3 billion gallons) per day (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988).

Distillation involves boiling saline water and condensing the steam into pure water. Distillation plants typically have high capital and energy costs, employ high-cost metals such as titanium and copper-nickel alloys to withstand high temperatures and corrosive brines, require highly skilled workers, continuous monitoring, and maintenance every few months. Their primary

- 10 -

	\$/1000m <sup>3</sup>	<u>\$/acre-foot</u>	
Desalted Sea Water	973 - 1,621	1,200 - 2,000	
Imported Water	566 - 670	698 - 827	
Desalted Well Water	365 - 649	450 - 800	
Reclamation <sup>b</sup>	292 - 473	360 - 584	
Conservation <sup>c</sup>	162 - 567	200 - 700	

Table 1: SAN DIEGO COUNTY WATER SUPPLY COST COMPARISON<sup>a</sup>

Figures reflect 1990 costs.

<sup>b</sup> These costs are for water <u>delivered</u> to the end user.

- <sup>c</sup> Conservation measures used in calculation include installation of high quality water-conserving shower heads and ultra-low flush toilets.
- Source: San Diego County Water Authority, Economic and Financial Analyses, Clean Water Program for Greater San Diego, Phase 1 Water Reclamation Program, 1/16/91.

application is for desalting sea water. Multi-stage flash (MSF) distillation plants are found in 55 countries and account for about two-thirds of the world's desalination capacity. There are significant economies of scale in MSF distillation, and the volume of freshwater recovered from an average plant is between 25 to 50 percent of the volume of the feed water (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988).

Reverse osmosis (RO) involves forcing saline water through a semipermeable membrane that screens out salts while allowing pure water to pass through. This technology is generally used for brackish water with salt concentrations of 10,000 ppm or less. However, recent developments in membrane technology have improved the economics of desalting seawater through this process. RO can remove organic and colloidal materials and some microorganisms as well as dissolved solids. Consequently, in addition to treating brackish and occasionally sea water for industrial and municipal use, the RO technology is used to treat wastewater prior to disposal or reuse. Reverse osmosis plants typically recover 50 to 80 percent of a brackish feedwater and 20 to 40 percent when sea water is used. In both cases 90 to 98 percent of the salts are removed by the membranes. RO accounts for nearly half of the desalination plants in the world but only about 23 percent of total desalting capacity (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988).

Electrodialysis (ED) uses a direct electrical current to remove salt, other inorganic constituents, and some organics from brackish water with salt concentrations up to 10,000 ppm. This process involves passing brackish water over a stack of several hundred ion-permeable membranes at relatively low pressure as an electrical current is passed across the stack. Half the membranes allow positively charged ions to pass through and the other half allow negatively charged ions to pass. One pass through a stack typically removes 40 to 50 percent of the salts. Partially desalted water is then passed through additional stages until the desired quality is achieved. Typical freshwater recovery rates now range from 80 to 90 percent of the volume of the feedwater. Energy use increases with the salinity of the feedwater. Electrodialysis accounts for 16 percent of the desalination plants worldwide but less than 5 percent of world capacity (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988).

- 12 -

Many factors including the costs of capital and energy, available expertise, and the quality of the feedwater influence the choice of desalination technology. Distillation and reverse osmosis are currently likely to be preferred for sea water, and reverse osmosis and electrodialysis are preferred for brackish water (United Nations, 1985). ED tends to be more economical than RO when the feedwater has less than 3,000 ppm of dissolved solids but less economical than RO with feedwater containing more than 5,000 ppm (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988). Costs depend in part on the quantity of salts removed. Consequently, desalting is less expensive if the water is not treated to meet drinking water standards and if the process starts with brackish rather than with sea water. Figure 1 indicates the trend in the approximate range of costs for desalinating water to a quality suitable for drinking.

Until recently, desalination has been undertaken largely in areas such as the Middle East and islands with meager indigenous water sources and few of the global desalination capacity in 1986 and the rest of the Middle East contributed an equivalent amount (Office of Technology Assessment, 1988). Desalination has been expensive relative to the prices most suppliers and users are accustomed to paying for water. Although it remains expensive, recent reductions in desalination costs (see figure 1) combined with sharp increases in alternative sources of supply. Saudi Arabia alone accounted for about 30 percent the costs of more conventional sources of supply have made desalination of brackish water a competitive source of drinking water in some water-scarce areas. Indeed, the combination of drought and the lack of attractive alternative sources of supply are leading a number of California communities to consider desalination

- 13 -

#### TRENDS IN COSTS OF DESALINATION Figure 1:

(Desalination costs (including capital and operating costs) for distillation and RO over the last 40 years for plants producing 1 mgd to 5 mgd of "polished" water ready to drink. Costs may be higher than the curves indicate when desalination equipment is not operated efficiently. The increasing distillation costs during the 1970s primarily reflect capital and energy costs]



**ED Electrodialysis** 

Source: Office of Technology Assessment, 1988, Using Desalination Technologies for Water Treatment, OTA-BP-O-46

-

as a supplemental source of drinking water. Table 2 summarizes the costs and some other features of several existing and proposed desalination plants in California.

#### Weather Modification

Purposeful weather modification or cloud seeding is viewed by some as a promising, low-cost way to increase water supplies in arid and semiarid areas. Seeding of winter orographic clouds with silver iodide has been done for more than forty years in areas of the western United States. Proponents of this technology argue that cloud seeding can supplement water supplies for a few dollars per 1,000 cubic meters in areas with favorable conditions. The impact of cloud seeding on precipitation is difficult to measure, but a policy statement of the American Meteorological Society suggests that the seeding of cold orographic cloud systems increased seasonal precipitation in some areas by about 10 percent (Marchant and Dennis, 1991). Recent research suggests other materials such as liquid propane, special alcohols, and the bacteria used in snow making can condense precipitation from clouds at higher temperatures than silver iodide (Hof and Schine, 1991). If true, this would expand the conditions under which cloud seeding might increase precipitation and runoff. But even if the technology is perfected and the economics are favorable, cloud seeding might face legal obstacles. Towns receiving more snow might object to higher snow-removal costs, downstream residents might suffer increased spring flooding, and downwind communities might feel that they are being deprived of precipitation that

Name of Plant	Type of Plant	Capacity (1000m <sup>3</sup> /year)	Salinity (ppm tds) 	Cost (%/1000m <sup>3</sup> )
Proposed Projects:				
Santa Catalina				
Island	reverse osmosis	183	BW / potable	\$1,317
City of Santa				
Barbara (temporary,				
5 year plant)	reverse osmosis	12,335	33,200-33,500/284-400	\$1,513
Marin Municipal				
Water District *	reverse osmosis	6,168	SW / 10-20	\$1,865
Monterey Bay				
Aquarium *	reverse osmosis	30-59	SW / 400	\$1,459
Existing Coastal Des	alination Projects	8:		
Chevron Gaviota Oil				
and Gas Processing				
Plant (25 year				
design, operation				
begun 1987)	reverse osmosis	120	SW / 50-500	\$3,243
Diablo Canion Power				
Plant (PG&E) *	MSF distillation	802	SW / under 200	\$1,216
San Nicolas Island,				
U.S. Navy *	reverse osmosis	20	SW / potable	\$1,317

#### Table 2: DESALINATION PROJECTS IN CALIFORNIA

- NOTE: \* These projects have not been presented to the Coastal commission for review. SW = seawater of varying levels of salinity depending on whether intake is from beach wells (lower salinity) or directly from the ocean. BW = intake from beach wells, estimated salinity levels around 25,000 ppm. The data represent 1990 costs and were converted from acre-feet to cubic meters at the rate of 1 acre-foot = 1,233.5 cubic meters.
- Source: California Coastal Commission, Seawater Desalination in California, Preliminary Draft Report, 3/29/91.

otherwise would have fallen on them. If the technical and legal hurdles are overcome, areas with favorable conditions might be able to augment their annual water supplies by a few percent through cloud seeding.

#### Icebergs

Enormous quantities of freshwater are stored in polar ice, and towing icebergs from Antarctica has been proposed for increasing freshwater supplies of coastal communities. Results of some preliminary analysis by Hult and Ostrander (1973) were optimistic about the possibilities of using icebergs as a supplemental source of water for desert coastal areas such as southern California or in the Persian Gulf area. This optimism, however, has been shattered by more recent assessments focusing on technical, economic, legal, and environmental obstacles (Frederick with Hanson, 1982).

#### Vegetation Management and Water Harvesting

Less exotic technologies for increasing water supplies are managing vegetation to increase runoff and water harvesting. Streamflows can be increased by removing high water-using plants that thrive along streams and have little direct value to humans. Removing these phreatophytes, however, is likely to have adverse effects on wildlife habitat. Forests can be managed for increased water yields, but this may create conflicts with a forest's timber production and recreational opportunities. Water harvesting, the diversion of runoff to fields and cisterns, is an ancient technology to make better use of rainfall to supplement water supplies. Although the use of vegetation management and water harvesting might be extended, the potential impacts on an area's water supplies are likely to be minor.

#### III. IMPROVED MANAGEMENT OF EXISTING SUPPLIES

The division of natural hydrologic regions into multiple political units and separate ownership of water-supply facilities are two factors that might impede the efficient operation of a region's water-supply system. Eliminating such inefficiencies might provide a cost-effective means of increasing freshwater supplies.

Joint operation of the storage and distribution facilities of the three principal water agencies supplying the Washington, D.C. metropolitan area illustrates the potential benefits of coordinating the management of a region's water-supply facilities (Sheer, 1986). With relatively little new infrastructure investment, the water-supply coordination agreement that went into effect in 1982 increased drought-condition supplies by nearly one-third. In the absence of such an agreement, facilities costing an additional \$200 to \$1,000 million would have been required to achieve a comparable increase in yield. The increases in water supplies were achieved largely by using Potomac River water during periods of high flows and saving the available reservoir storage for low-flow periods. Although the operating changes produced sizable net benefits, they did sacrifice some of the system's capacity to protect against floods.

Sheer (1986) also examined two other situations where integrated management of a region's reservoirs and water supply system could provide a low-cost, environmentally benign means of increasing safe water yields. His analysis suggests that joint management of the reservoirs on the North Platte River could reduce the basin's water shortages by about 30 percent. And coordinated management of ground and surface water could lead to a 20 percent increase in the water-supply system of Houston, Texas. These studies led Sheer to conclude that "expenditures on improved

- 18 -

management probably will be the most cost-effective water-supply investment possible over the next decade" in the United States (Sheer, 1986, p. 112).

Ground and surface water resources are seldom managed as a unitary resource although they are usually hydrologically interconnected and substitutable for many purposes. The potential advantages of coordinated management of ground and surface waters that Sheer demonstrated for Houston, Texas may apply in many situations although the nature of the existing inefficiencies and the types of changes needed to achieve sound conjunctive management may differ widely. Houston's historical reliance on groundwater resulted in mining, subsidence, loss of aquifer storage, and eventually necessitated a sharp reduction in groundwater use. Conjunctive management could have avoided the past depreciation of the city's groundwater resources, and as Sheer demonstrates, it can now significantly increase the reliable supplies provided by the city's existing water-supply facilities.

Water development in many areas has focused on surface waters to the neglect of groundwater resources. Using groundwater storage to augment safe supplies may have significant advantages over constructing surface reservoirs. Evaporation losses are eliminated by underground storage, and the environmental and financial costs of using an aquifer for storage may be significantly less than the costs of another surface reservoir.

In the absence of conjunctive management, perverse water-use incentives may result from water marketing. For example, 247 million m<sup>3</sup> (200,000 acre-feet) of the 863 million m<sup>3</sup> (700,000 acre-feet) of water accumulated by California's State Water Bank in 1991 represented a substitution of groundwater for surface water. That is, farmers in northern California sold their surface water rights and replaced this water by pumping from an unmanaged, common property groundwater resource (Brickson, 1991).

- 19 -

Multi-state water laws and water management systems as well as institutional inertia impede the introduction of more efficient management systems in the United States. The obstacles to integrated regional water management are even greater when different countries and cultures and perhaps even historical animosities are involved. The Middle East is perhaps the prime example of a situation where, although water scarcity seriously constrains human development prospects, political borders and historical animosities constrain the rational development and management of the region's water resources.

4

#### IV. THE GROWING IMPORTANCE OF DEMAND MANAGEMENT

Water-supply projects have been the traditional response to hydrologic uncertainty and anticipated increases in the demand for water. Most industrial and municipal water suppliers in the developed nations have attempted to build capacity sufficient to provide full and uninterrupted supplies under all but the most extreme droughts. Streamflows, reservoir levels, and groundwater stocks rather than offstream water use fluctuated in response to changes in natural water supplies. Only on very rare occasions were withdrawal users in the developed countries expected to adjust to changing supply and demand conditions. The preceding section, however, suggests that the options for increasing reliable supplies quickly become limited and increasingly expensive once the easy water projects are developed. Where low-cost alternatives are still available, they are likely to have only minor impacts on total effective supplies. Improved and integrated management of existing supplies and facilities have the potential to provide low-cost additions to safe water yields in some areas. But the institutional obstacles to doing so are likely to be formidable. Consequently, additions to freshwater supplies will be slow at best in most areas. And in some cases, freshwater supplies may decline as the additions attributable to purposeful human activities are overwhelmed by the negative impacts of contamination and groundwater mining.

In contrast to the constraints on supplies, demands for both instream and withdrawal uses of water tend to rise with economic and population levels. Technological changes can decrease the demand for a particular water use. When users have incentives to adopt them, technologies such as more water-efficient irrigation practices, toilets, showerheads, and appliances can reduce the demand for water and improved sewage treatment can reduce the demands municipal and industrial wastes place

- 21 -

on the resource. But technological developments also can generate new demands on water resources. For example, the development of electricity and hydroelectric power created a demand for water and water storage that did not exist before.

When demand grows faster than supply, eventually demand management is required to bring use in balance with supply. Actual water use cannot exceed the available supply in any period. Shortages, which imply some form of forced rationing, are a common result of large drought-induced reductions in supply. But this crude and potentially costly form of demand management should be acceptable only during emergencies such as major droughts and breakdowns of a supply system. It does not represent a desirable method for bringing long-term demand into line with supplies. Yet, conflicts over water are becoming increasingly common even during periods of normal precipitation and runoff. And in the absence of alternative methods of managing water demands, these conflicts are resolved by forced rationing.

For most resources, the OECD countries rely on prices and markets to resolve and prevent conflicts resulting from changes in supply and demand. The advantages of prices and markets for allocating most scarce goods and resources are now almost universally recognized. Prices provide incentives to conserve when a good is scarce; they signal producers how and how much of a good to produce and consumers how to spend limited incomes to maximize their welfare. Under some circumstances markets result in socially- efficient levels of production and resource allocations. Under almost all circumstances, economies relying largely on markets and prices to allocate scarce resources and guide investment decisions have performed better than centrally-planned economies.

In spite of these apparent advantages, markets and prices have rarely been the principal or even important mechanisms for allocating water resources. Water's vital and often revered role has led many societies to restrict selling water

- 22 -

and pricing it to reflect its full cost and scarcity. But even in the absence of societal reservations about treating water like other goods, the nature of the resource makes it difficult and in many cases impossible to establish efficient markets.

. .

V. NATURE OF THE RESOURCE AND DEMAND MANAGEMENT

Efficient markets must satisfy two conditions. First, there must be well-defined and transferable property rights in the resource or commodity being traded. Second, a market transfer is efficient only if the full benefits and costs are borne by the buyers and sellers. Both conditions are likely to be violated for water resources. For marketing to even exist, transaction costs must be low enough to enable mutually beneficial trading. Absence of the necessary natural or artificial plumbing limits the feasible scope of water marketing.

The nature of the resource makes it unlikely that the full benefits and costs of a water transfer are borne by the buyer and seller. Externalities, or third-party effects, are likely to result when water is transferred from one use to another. Altering the diversion and return flow points on a stream may affect the timing, location, quality, and quantity of water available to other users of the stream. In addition, water resources may produce public goods that are affected either positively or negatively by a water transfer. Non-paying individuals cannot be excluded from enjoying the benefits of public goods. Consequently, users of such goods have an incentive to free-ride and producers have an incentive to underinvest in these goods from a social perspective because they are unable to recover their costs in the market place. For example, if the vista or recreational opportunities provided by a free-flowing stream are not marketable, the private sector will underinvest in instream flows and ignore the impacts of water transfers on the public goods produced by these flows. Moreover, polluters will underinvest in waste reduction and treatment when the

- 24 -

costs of using water bodies for the disposal of untreated wastes are borne by society rather than by the polluters.

The variability and fugitive nature of many water supplies pose problems for creating well-defined water rights. Storage facilities combined with wise management can help even out fluctuations in supply and, thereby, reduce the uncertainties associated with a water right. But when runoff in a basin can vary by a factor of 20 or more from one year to the next and managers do not know in advance whether they might have to deal with drought or flood conditions, large supply uncertainties are inevitable. A society's water laws and administration can determine how the resulting risks are distributed, but they do not eliminate the uncertainties.

Competitive markets and prices require the presence of many buyers and sellers. But it is rarely practical to have multiple water suppliers to a household, business, or farm. Large economies of scale make the water supply industry a natural monopoly. Consequently, water prices are usually set by utility managers or regulatory agencies rather than by the interaction of supply and demand. Nevertheless, a public utility or regulated monopoly, at least in theory, can supply water efficiently and can set prices at levels that would equate the individual's cost of using water with the social cost of that use.

In summary, the nature of the resource poses special policy problems for using markets and prices to respond to changing supply and demand conditions. Consequently, regulatory rather than economic instruments have been used to allocate water, encourage conservation, and protect water quality in most situations. In recent years, however, OECD countries with a strong predilection toward market solutions to economic problems have begun to rely increasingly on controlled economic incentives to influence water use.

- 25 -

Property rights are critical to establishing conditions under which markets and prices provide individuals with opportunities and incentives to develop, transfer, and use the resource. In a lawless society, the strongest, most clever, and determined members control the most valuable resources. To avoid the chaos, uncertainty, and inequities of such an outcome, governments establish and enforce rules defining the rights to use and transfer resources. And to offset the inefficiencies that would result from the externalities associated with transfers, the public goods produced by the resource, the variable and fugitive nature of natural supplies, and the monopolistic nature of the water industry, the government's role would have to extend beyond just the creation and enforcement of transferable property rights.

The following section describes the various approaches that have been developed for establishing water rights and examines how the laws affect the transferability of the resource. Subsequent sections examine the relative advantages of market-oriented and command-and-control approaches to demand management.

#### VI. WATER RIGHTS

Three basic approaches have developed for establishing water rights. The common law system of riparian rights gives owners of the lands bordering a water body rights to use the water in ways that do not unduly inconvenience other riparian owners. Prior appropriation awards water rights according to the principal of "first in time, first in right." And a permit system considers water to be a public resource that only can be used with permission of the government.

Riparian rights probably have their origins in the earliest legal systems establishing private ownership of land, and elements of riparian rights are found in early Roman and Moslem laws. Riparian rights have been adopted in many areas ranging from some arid Moslem countries to some humid parts of Europe and the eastern United States. The principal features of the riparian doctrine are: (1) water use is limited to riparian lands; (2) a riparian land owner can use water at any time as long as the use is reasonable; and (3) water shortages are shared by all riparian owners.

Riparian rights flourished where water was relatively abundant; they have important limitations for dealing with scarcity and changing supply and demand conditions. Riparian rights are apt to be poorly defined because they are subject to regulatory or judicial determinations as to what constitutes a reasonable use or what might unduly inconvenience other riparian owners. And the quantity of water associated with a riparian right varies with the climate. Uncertainties about the availability of water may discourage investments that require a secure water supply. Furthermore, riparian rights are incompatible with water marketing because they are attached to the

#### - 27 -
land and use of the water is restricted to those lands.<sup>4</sup> Where water has become scarce, there has been a tendency to replace riparian rights with permits. This trend is likely to continue.

Prior appropriation water rights, which have their origins in mining law, emerged in the western United States when government organization was weak and underdeveloped. The riparian water laws imported from England by the eastern states were poorly suited to the arid and semiarid West where streams were less numerous, flows were smaller and less reliable, and development opportunities often required transporting water beyond riparian lands. Miners (and subsequently irrigators) seeking to establish secure rights to use water in locations removed from any surface source claimed prior appropriation rights to the water they used as well as to the minerals they mined. Appropriative water rights were eventually recognized in all western states and sanctioned by federal and state statutes.

The principal features of prior appropriation rights are: (1) water rights are established by withdrawing water from its natural source and putting it to a "beneficial" use; (2) during periods of shortage, junior rights receive no water until senior appropriators have received their full allotment; and (3) failure to use water for some period of time results in loss of the right, creating a "use it or lose it" incentive.

The "first in time, first in right" principle of the prior appropriation doctrine supposedly assures a full supply to the owners of the most senior rights under virtually all conditions and places all the risk on the junior rights holders. In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Groundwater rights in Arizona are attached to the overlying land, but landowners may transport water to other areas. Consequently, "water- ranching," a practice in which urban areas buy rural land for their groundwater rights, has become common in that state. The selling price of the land largely reflects the value of the water because rural land without water has little value in such an arid climate.

practice, the allocation of drought- reduced water supplies is not likely to be so straight forward. Preferential use provisions in twelve of the prior-appropriation states set priorities of use independent of the seniority of the appropriative right. Moreover, it is inconceivable that households in any state would be left without water while irrigators holding more senior rights receive their full allotment.

Appropriative rights can be transferable. In practice, however, they are commonly attenuated in ways that limit where and how water can be used. In some cases, transferring a water right is prohibited outright. But even when there is no such prohibition, other restrictions may reduce the opportunities for and the profitability of water marketing. For instance, most water rights are contingent on the water being put to a "beneficial use," a qualification that creates uncertainty as to the nature of the right and its transferability. Indeed, some state courts in the United States have ruled that sale of a water right is evidence that the initial owner was no longer putting the water to a beneficial use and, therefore, was grounds for forfeiture of the right.

In their earliest forms, riparian and prior appropriation rights to water could be acquired without any interference of the state. As the resource became increasingly scarce, governments in countries employing these systems of water rights assumed a more active role in allocating available supplies. Riparian rights often have been replaced by or supplemented with some form of a permit system involving an administered disposition of water. Most of the states that adopted the prior appropriation doctrine subsequently decreed that the waters within their borders are public. Although rights acquired earlier through the appropriation (and in some states the riparian) system are still recognized, permits are now required for new surface

- 29 -

water diversions. Some form of a permit system now governs the use of at least some of the water in virtually every country (Teclaff, 1972).

The view that water is a public resource to be managed and allocated by government authority has its roots in some of the earliest fluvial civilizations where water management was a principal function of government. Roman law, while allowing riparian land owners to use public streams, recognized the right of the government to require permits for the use of navigable waters. In the thirteenth century, Spain declared all streams, regardless of their navigability, to be public property. French law and the Napoleonic Code held that at least the most important perennial streams are public property and subject to government control (Teclaff, 1972).

Islamic water law is a system of religious and traditional doctrines and principles that pervade local customs and water uses in Moslem countries. It sets forth the concept of common water ownership and equitable proportionment of the resource. But Islamic law does not comprise a national system of water law, and it offers little guidance for centralized water management (Radosevich and coauthors, 1976).

When water belongs to the public or state, government authorization is required to put it to private use. Authorizations vary as to their permanence as well as to limitations on use of the water. One classification differentiates between permits which are less permanent and easily revoked and concessions which are for a fixed period or are permanent. A concession establishes reciprocal rights and obligations between the grantor and grantee (Teclaff, 1972). In principle, both shortterm permits and long-term concessions might be transferable. In practice, transfers of water to other uses and locations may be limited by the nature of the right as well as by the infrastructure to store and transport the resource.

- 30 -

Government controls over groundwater came much later than they did for surface water. Commonly, groundwater was treated either as part of the land or as a resource that the landowner could capture at will. Moslem countries, because of their aridity and dependence on groundwater, were the first to develop detailed rules regarding groundwater use. Under customary Moslem law a well and the water in it are the private property of the person who dug the well. While the owner might be required to share water for domestic use, there is no obligation to share water for irrigation. As the links between ground and surface waters have become better understood and overall supplies have become scarcer, there has been a general trend to incorporate groundwater into the legal code governing a country's surface waters (Teclaff, 1972). Most states in the western United States have adopted some form of a permit system for groundwater use. Only Texas grants landowners unrestricted rights to pump groundwater in any amount without liability for damages inflicted on other parties. While California's landowners also may pump water underlying their land without a permit, court rulings have held that landowners' rights are coequal and groundwater should be allocated in proportion to ownership of the overlying land (Weatherford, 1982). Rapid depletion of groundwater stocks during the current extended drought increases the likelihood that California's legislature will restrict groundwater use.

Environmental concerns underlie some of the more recent restrictions on water rights. One of the oldest uses of streams and lakes has been for disposing of a society's wastes. As long as the assimilative capacity of a water body is not exceeded, waste disposal is not competitive with other water uses. When the capacity is exceeded, both instream and withdrawal uses of the water are likely to be affected adversely by waste disposal. The capacity to dilute and assimilate pollutants resulting from natural or anthropogenic sources declines as the volume of water withdrawn increases. The combination of streamflow depletion and waste disposal can undermine the utility of a water body. In extreme but not uncommon cases, streams and lakes that once provided habitat for fish and wildlife, recreation and esthetic values for communities and visitors, and water supplies for a variety of offstream uses have been converted into contaminated and malodorous liabilities. Consequently, protecting the integrity of the resource and the value of rights to use it for other purposes requires limiting the pollutants that can be introduced into water bodies.

## VII. DEMAND MANAGEMENT

When a resource is scarce, the issue is not whether to engage in demand management, but how to do it most effectively. As noted above, both cultural factors and the nature of the resource have inhibited the use of water markets and market-determined prices. Traditionally, all countries have relied largely on a regulatory or command-and-control approach to allocate scarce water resources. And lacking effective markets and market- determined prices to resolve the growing water conflicts, government regulations over water have increased in recent decades. This trend is evident in the laws declaring water to be a public resource and in the proliferation of environmental laws and regulations to protect it from abuse. A counter trend has emerged in several OECD countries. In an effort to achieve greater efficiency and cost-effectiveness, opportunities for voluntary water transfers are being expanded and economic incentives to conserve and protect supplies are being introduced.

A more efficient policy implies that the beneficiaries of any resulting change would be able to fully compensate any losers and still come out ahead. Under the Hicks-Kaldor definition of optimality, it is not required that compensation actually take place. Efficiency has been criticized as a policy measure because it depends on the initial distribution of the property rights; the distribution of the nation's wealth influences the nature and value of the benefits and costs that are included in an economic assessment of policy. And while economic efficiency is important, it is not the only criteria for policy evaluation. Equity, human health, food security, and political stability are just some of the other objectives that may underlie a nation's water policies. Some of these goals are likely to imply conflicting water uses. Consequently, in the absence of information as to the relative

- 33 -

importance of a nation's objectives, it is impossible to know what set of policies might be optimal or even to know that one policy is unambiguously better than another. On the other hand, it is likely that institutional changes promoting economic efficiency in the use of water would, or at least could, help promote other social goals such as equity, health, security, and stability. And where changes designed to increase water use efficiency do adversely affect other social objectives, alternative policy instruments may be available to compensate for these impacts. Thus, efficiency and cost effectiveness are the principal criteria for assessing the relative advantages of voluntary and regulatory approaches to demand management in the following discussion.

This discussion divides demand management into three components: (1) transferring water among alternative uses, (2) encouraging conservation, and (3) protecting instream flows and water quality. This third component might be considered as a part of the first two. Allocating or transferring water for instream use protects instream flows, and conserving on the use of water bodies for the disposal of wastes protects water quality. The environmental issues are discussed separately because of their growing importance and the special institutional issues they present.

#### Transferring Water among Alternative Uses

The institutions controlling water use are often rooted in an era when the resource was not considered to be scarce and transfers were viewed as unnecessary or unimportant. But as water becomes increasingly scarce, the benefits of being able to transfer supplies effectively in response to changing conditions grow. Howe and coauthors (1986a) suggest six criteria for comparing alternative institutional arrangements to allocate water: (1) flexibility in allocating supplies in response to

- 34 -

both short-term and long-term changes; (2) security of tenure to encourage investment in and maintenance of water-using systems while allowing for users to respond voluntarily to incentives to reallocate supplies; (3) whether the user is confronted with the real opportunity cost of the resource; (4) predictability of the outcome of the transfer; (5) equity impacts; and (6) whether public values are adequately reflected in the process. Low transaction costs of moving water from one use to another might be added to this list. All these criteria relate closely to the Hicks-Kaldor definition of economic efficiency.

Both market and regulatory approaches to allocating water are likely to fall short of satisfying all of these criteria. If an administered system is flexible, the tenure of water rights is likely to be insecure, and vice versa. Water users do not bear the opportunity costs unless they are able to sell and transfer water to other uses. The central water authority would have to be endowed with uncommon wisdom and foresight if their allocations of water are to result in predictable outcomes that incorporate society's equity concerns and public values. The transactions costs of such a centralized system would depend on the efficiency of the water authority and whether or not their decisions can be challenged in the courts.

Powers of eminent domain that enable public agencies and utilities to condemn and assume ownership of water rights can be an effective means of reallocating water in situations where the public has a strong interest in change and when funds are available to compensate the former rights holders. Such powers are best used sparingly and for clearly identified purposes; they are not an efficient means of transferring water in response to short- or long-term changes in supply and demand conditions.

The courts have been used to challenge the rights of long-standing water users in the United States. Judicial decrees have established the existence of high-priority water rights for Indian and federal reserved lands. But often these

- 35 -

rights are unquantified and only can be satisfied by voiding the rights of existing water users. The resulting uncertainty over water rights discourages investment and voluntary transfers. The public trust doctrine, which holds that the state as trustee has an obligation to protect instream values, has been used to limit the rights of the city of Los Angeles to divert water from the streams feeding Mono Lake. This case provides a potentially important precedent for challenging long- standing water withdrawal rights. However, high transactions costs and the uncertainty as to property rights that exists during a prolonged judicial process can be major disadvantages of using the courts to reallocate water.

The enormous geographic and temporal diversity in water supply and demand situations suggests that no single institutional arrangement is likely to be preferred in all instances. Howe and coauthors (1986a) argue that markets meet their six criteria better than any likely alternatives in many situations. Well-functioning markets provide flexibility, and well- defined property rights, that are essential to such markets, provide security of tenure. Competitive markets also provide water users with opportunity costs. Objections to water marketing center around criteria four through six listed above.

The potential importance of externalities associated with water transfers is an obstacle to institutional change designed to encourage voluntary water transfers. Externalities raise doubts that a transfer would be in the public interest. And even when a transfer would be efficient in the Hicks-Kaldor sense, the potential for uncompensated impacts on third parties and public goods may be a source of opposition to water marketing. When a transfer alters the point of diversion or return flow on a stream, individuals other than the buyer and seller are affected. Or when irrigation water is sold for municipal use, rural communities are affected. Rural areas in the western United States may oppose water marketing because of a fear that

- 36 -

the inevitable transfers of irrigation water to the cities will reduce the ability of rural areas to control their future and will result in less economic opportunity; a diminished tax base; and losses to wildlife, natural areas, and recreation in the water exporting region (Oggins and Ingram, 1990). The buyer and seller do not voluntarily take such effects into account when negotiating a trade.

Water transfers are permitted in the western United States if thirdparty interests are protected. The states have developed a variety of institutional arrangements to consider these interests prior to approving or rejecting a proposed transfer. Nunn and Ingram (1988) concluded that the courts, legislature, special purpose districts, and administrative agencies all have limitations as to their ability to generate and consider information relevant to a water transfer. In their view, legislative bodies are sensitive to information about direct and nonuser impacts but distort information on direct benefits and costs; the courts and water agencies are not likely to consider community and other social impacts; and while a special district could consider both the direct and indirect impacts, the leadership of the district is likely to be captured by an elite that pursues narrow goals. Some form of mediation or negotiation in which special districts, counties, cities, and state agencies all participate in and influence transfer decisions is proposed as an alternative to the traditional arrangements for considering third-party impacts.

Another concern is that the legal and administrative hurdles imposed to protect these third-party interests may block socially-desirable transfers by unduly increasing the time, cost, and risk associated with a proposed water transfer. The potential benefits of a trade may have to be large to justify the costs and risks associated with overcoming these hurdles. The appropriateness of market transfers and the types of institutional arrangements for incorporating third-party impacts depend on the values that are at stake. The challenge is to develop institutions that take

- 37 -

account of impacts on third parties and public goods without imposing high transactions costs.

Voluntary transfers and their impacts on third parties generally occur within river basins. All water resources within a basin are apt to be interrelated, and efficient water use would take into account impacts on the overall hydrologic system and the ecological system of which it is an integral part. Thus, the merits of a proposed transfer or water development project depend on implications for the entire basin. In practice, an assessment of third-party impacts is likely to be limited by political boundaries. Basinwide management is particularly difficult to achieve when waters cross national borders; in the United States, third- party considerations often end at state borders.

Another challenge is to develop procedures for transferring water to or from non-marketed uses in ways that best serve the public interest. Market transfers will not make adequate provision for the environmental benefits provided by instream flows. A subsequent section discusses protecting instream flows and water quality through regulations and markets. The following discussion considers several means of facilitating short-term and permanent water transfers for offstream or instream use.

The Colorado-Big Thompson Project, which brings an average of 284 million m<sup>3</sup> (230,000 acre-feet) of Colorado River water annually from the western slope of the Rocky Mountains to northeastern Colorado, represents one of the more innovative institutional arrangements for transferring water. Rights to proportional shares of this water are traded actively without having to worry about third-party effects. Neglecting third-party impacts represents an exception to water law in the western United States where return flows are treated as part of the stream and subject to appropriation. The exception is possible because the water is transferred from another basin and the federal government retains ownership of all return flows. While this

- 38 -

arrangement does not eliminate the third-party effects of water transfers, it does eliminate the buyer's and seller's responsibility for them. An analysis of this project and the water market it produced concludes that the advantages of being able to transfer water readily among agricultural, municipal, and industrial users in northeastern Colorado more than offset any disadvantages associated with ignoring the impacts on return flows (Howe, Schurmeier, and Shaw, 1986b). The experience of the Colorado-Big Thompson project raises the broader question as to when third-party impacts can and cannot be advantageously ignored.

Third-party objections to water transfers might be reduced by allowing a user to transfer only that portion of the water right that has been consumptively used. For instance, an irrigator consuming only half of a 100 unit withdrawal would be allowed to sell only 50 units. The efficiency implications of such a policy would depend on the type of transfer involved and the interpretation of the restriction. For instance, the efficiency impacts would differ depending on whether the buyer in this example is restricted to withdrawing only 50 units or whether any quantity could be withdrawn as long as the consumptive use did not exceed 50 units. The first interpretation would represent an inefficient constraint to transfers among agricultural users with roughly the same points of diversion and return flow. The latter interpretation provides no incentive for the new user to limit withdrawals through more efficient irrigation practices. The interpretation is less important for transfers from agricultural to municipal use that will have little, if any, return flow. On the other hand, a transfer that alters the diversion and return flow points on a stream might have important third-party impacts even if it does not alter aggregate streamflow. For example, a transfer that moves the diversion from a point above a hydroelectric power plant or valued fishing and rafting area to one further downstream would benefit the power producer or recreation interests.

- 39 -

Maass and Anderson (1978) evaluated the institutions and water allocation procedures of six irrigated areas in Spain and the western United States. In some communities, farmers feared that water marketing would lead to instability and a loss of local control. Their concerns about having irrigation water transferred to the cities over time were projected to a dislike of using markets to allocate supplies seasonally among growers within the same irrigation district. In contrast, the district of Alicante in Spain had discovered that marketing, including an auction, provided the best means of distributing limited and erratic water supplies. Maass and Anderson demonstrate that using markets rather than turns to distribute water to farmers in these districts during periods of shortages would provide significant gains in net agricultural income. Moreover, the market procedure tended to result in the most equal distribution of losses associated with drought.

Victoria, Australia has defined some water rights as explicit shares of stored water (capacity sharing) rather than in terms of delivered water with a given volume and reliability. Instead of leaving decisions as to reservoir releases up to a central authority, capacity sharing leaves these decisions up to the individual owners of the rights. The reservoir operator serves as a kind of banker making releases on request and keeping track of the balance of each customer. Balances are calculated continuously by deducting the amount of releases from storage shares, adding shares of inflows, and deducting estimated evaporation and seepage losses. Water transfers simply require the operator to make the appropriate debits and credits (Patterson, 1989). Where flows can be controlled by storage, the simplicity of transfers under the capacity sharing system and the control it provides individuals over the timing of their water receipts have great appeal. However, this system does not eliminate third-party problems. Indeed, it could contribute to these problems, especially if it resulted in much greater variability in reservoir releases.

- 40 -

Auctions have been used to allocate new irrigation water in the state of Victoria in recent years (Simon and Anderson, undated). Under an auction, where the bidding process is open to all potential users, the successful bidders are likely to be the higher-value water users. Some potential efficiency gains were sacrificed to protect equity objectives in Victoria's auction. Speculators and producers in irrigation districts and urban areas were not eligible and individuals were limited as to the quantity of water that they could purchase. Fifteen-year diversion rights were auctioned, providing some security of tenure. Flexibility to respond to changing conditions during this period might be achieved by allowing subsequent transfers of the auctioned rights.

Water banking implies some form of organized water trading with a clearinghouse to facilitate transactions (Wahl and Osterhoudt, 1985). A variety of rules have been used to govern water-banking operations in the western United States. Idaho's Water Supply Bank established in 1980 to facilitate short-term leasing or renting of water sets a uniform price for selling water each year. Early commitments of water to the bank are encouraged by selling water made available before July 1 first and sharing the proceeds of the sales proportionally among these sellers. Subsequent water commitments are sold on a first-come, first-served basis and the sellers are reimbursed accordingly. Transfers are facilitated because the bank deals only with stored water and rights cannot be acquired to the return flows from stored water.

Temporary water banking has been instituted in California on two occasions to allocate water during severe drought. A federal water bank was established during the 1976-77 drought to facilitate transfers within the agricultural sector. The bank was endowed with funds to purchase water from willing sellers for resale to irrigators needing additional supplies to protect long-term investments in perennial crops (Wahl and Osterhoudt, 1985). California established a State Water Bank

- 41 -

in February 1991 to assist in the transfer of supplies diminished by four years of drought. The bank acquired water for  $101 \text{ per } 1,000 \text{ m}^3$  (125 per acre-foot) and sold it for  $142 \text{ per } 1,000 \text{ m}^3$  (175 per acre-foot) plus the costs of transporting it from the Sacramento/San Joaquin Delta to the point of use. Water for the bank was acquired by idling farmland, pumping additional groundwater, and using surplus water in reservoirs. During the first five months of operation all the purchases went either to provide critical water needs for permanent crops or to urban areas with a greater than 25 percent deficiency in supply (Gleick and Nash, 1991). Some of the water purchased by the bank could not be delivered because of losses in the system. These losses may have provided minor relief for fish and wildlife habitat in the Delta.

The Metropolitan Water District of Southern California (MWD) has entered into or is exploring a number of innovative means for acquiring additional supplies during drought and for long-term growth. Dry-year fallowing contracts with farmers give MWD the option of using some of the farmers' water during drought periods. The district is funding research to determine the dollar value lost when some portion of the water normally applied to alfalfa is withheld. With that information in hand, they might pay irrigators to use less water. MWD is funding conservation investments such as lining of canals in the Imperial Irrigation District (IID) in return for rights to the water that is conserved. These investments reduce the recharge of the groundwater used by Mexicans just across the border. But these third-party impacts were ignored in the agreement with MWD and IID because the Mexicans have no legal claim to the water. The district is contemplating installing drip irrigation in other agricultural areas in return for the water saved (Metropolitan Water District of Southern California, 1991).

- 42 -

Encouraging Conservation

As water becomes scarce and demand grows faster than supply, conservation becomes essential. The issue is how to conserve most effectively in view of a society's objectives such as efficiency, equity, and political acceptability. Conservation might involve: (1) water suppliers reducing distribution losses by fixing leaks and lining canals; (2) water users adopting water-efficient technologies that enable them to maintain the same services with less water (e.g., households installing more water-conserving toilets, farmers adopting more efficient irrigation technologies, and thermoelectric power producers switching from wet to dry cooling); and (3) water users changing their habits (e.g., curbing water use for washing sidewalks and cars, taking shorter showers, and switching to less water using crops).

The opportunities to conserve water will vary widely among regions and the time horizon under consideration. Maintenance is likely to provide a cost-effective means of conservation where the supply system is old and poorly maintained. For instance, the Massachusetts Water Resources Authority (1990) has determined that leak detection and repair are among the most economical means of balancing demands and supplies within their service area (see table 3).<sup>5</sup> Implementing such low-cost opportunities for saving water should be part of any long-term planning effort. But investments with lengthy implementation periods provide little relief when drought requires an immediate reduction in use. Short-term reductions are likely to depend largely on changing patterns of water use.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Lining canals and repairing pipes may increase the quantity of water available to users serviced by the supply system at the expense of others. The impacts on the total quantity of water available in a region depend on whether or not the water lost in the distribution system is available to other users. Seepage may recharge groundwater tables used by other irrigators and leaks may provide wildlife habitat.

Conservation can be encouraged through price incentives, mandated through regulations, or forced because of shortages. Prices provide the primary signals to use or conserve a resource. Individuals and firms increase their use of a resource when the additional (marginal) costs of the resource are less than the additional (marginal) benefits of using another unit of the resource. Likewise, they conserve when the marginal costs of using the resource exceed the marginal benefits it provides. Higher prices discourage increased use and encourage conservation.

Efficient water pricing implies charging users the marginal social cost of the water. The social costs associated with a particular water use can be divided into five components - the opportunity costs, storage, treatment, transport, and return flows. The opportunity costs of water are its value in the highest alternative use. The alternative use may involve either withdrawing water from or leaving it in a stream or reservoir. The opportunity costs are universally ignored in pricing water; users do not pay for the water itself. Moreover, when water rights are established and maintained only by withdrawing water, there is incentive to withdraw water even when there is no good use for the water. On the other hand, if the property rights are privately owned, unattenuated, and transferable, the potential sale price represents the owner's opportunity cost. This cost, however, may differ from the social opportunity cost when the best alternative use is to leave the water in the stream for the provision of public goods. Under such circumstances, the private and social opportunity costs will differ unless the government or a private environmental group is a potential buyer.

- 44 -

	Annual \$/1000m <sup>3</sup> (a)	Capital Cost (b) (\$ millions)	Yield (1000m <sup>3</sup> /day
Supply Responses:			
Connecticut River	132 - 211	120 - 220	238
Millers/Tully Rivers	238	135	144
Merrimack River	423	600	454
Conservation and Demand Mana	agement:		
Leak Detection & Repair	37	30	114
Domestic Device Retrofit	61 - 148	10	19 - 45
Low-Flow Toilet Retrofit	872	200	64
Industrial & Commercial	0.1 (c)	3 (c)	
Improved Use of Existing Sup	pplies:	2.14	
Local Sources 90 - 343	16	1.5 - 30	
Water Sharing 13 - 132	0.2 (c)	3 (c)	
Sudbury Residential Treatmen Plant	nt 211	34 - 37	62
FY90 MWRA Water Rate	135	N/A	N/A

# Table 3: COMPARATIVE COSTS OF WATER SUPPLY / AUGMENTATION ALTERNATIVES PRESENTED BY MASSACHUSETTS WATER RESOURCES AUTHORITY

Notes:

(a) Annual O&M and amortized capital costs (\$1/1000m<sup>3</sup> = \$3.785/million gallons).

(b) Figures reflect 1990 costs.

(c) Yields and costs from first years' experience. Actual totals will be higher but within the range shown.

Source: Massachusetts Water Resources Authority, "MWRA Long Range Water Supply Program," January 24, 1990. Municipal and industrial users generally are expected to pay their share of the costs of treating water to achieve a desired quality, of storing water to increase the reliability of supplies, and of transporting water to the place of use. Irrigators, on the other hand, do not treat their water and their storage and delivery costs are often subsidized. Consequently, irrigation water costs are often very low.

Only part of the water withdrawn from a stream is likely to be consumptively used. The social costs (or benefits) of the return flows depend on their quantity, quality, timing, and location. Return flows from irrigated lands and thermoelectric cooling plants may comprise most of the water supplies of downstream users. As long as the quality of the water is adequate, these return flows produce net social benefits. Untreated municipal and industrial-processing wastes can degrade and perhaps destroy aquatic ecosystems as well as the freshwater supplies of other users. The costs of treating effluent to meet environmental standards or the costs imposed on the environment and other water users as a result of dumping untreated wastes into water bodies are important components of the social costs of these uses. A society's environmental laws determine whether these costs are internalized to the users or are borne by others. Alternative strategies for protecting water quality are considered in the next section.

Water pricing practices in OECD countries generally are based on financial rather than economic efficiency considerations (Herrington, 1987). Water prices are set to recover a supplier's average costs after accounting for any subsidies. Average-cost pricing as practiced by the urban water industry differs from efficient pricing in at least two important ways. First, the supplier's costs are likely to be less than the social costs by at least the amount of the opportunity costs of the water. Second, in a rising-cost industry, marginal costs are higher than the average. For reasons discussed in the section on water development projects, water

- 46 -

costs rise sharply as the resource becomes increasingly scarce and the level of water development rises. Thus, long-run marginal water costs are likely to be rising. Short-run marginal costs, on the other hand, may be essentially constant because they do not include the costs of investing in additional supplies. An OECD analysis of water pricing recommends taking a 20 to 30 year perspective and having prices reflect long-term capital costs (Herrington, 1987).

The rate structure as well as the rate level is important for providing incentives to conserve. Water use is not always metered. When users pay only a flat fee for water service, marginal costs are zero and there is no incentive to limit use until the fee is so high that it becomes more profitable to eliminate the service altogether. Users must be able to benefit by reducing their water use if pricing is to provide an effective demand management tool.

Markets and prices work best when supply and demand are elastic (that is, when small percentage changes in price produce large percentage changes in the quantities supplied and demanded). Both supply and demand tend to be more elastic as the time for adjustment increases. In the very short term, it may not be possible or feasible to develop new supplies, to invest in conservation measures, or to adopt new practices in response to higher water prices. With more time to adapt, a variety of responses might be possible. For example, more wells and dams can be constructed; less water- using crops or seed varieties and more efficient irrigation technologies can be introduced; water-conserving showers, toilets, and appliances can be installed; and thermoelectric power plants can shift from wet to dry- cooling technologies.

Marginal-cost pricing and marginal-social-cost pricing in particular would provide stronger incentives to conserve than a fixed fee or average- cost pricing. The impacts on water use would depend on the price- elasticity of demand, which vary with use, location, and time. Table 4 summarizes price elasticity estimates

- 47 -

for urban public water for a number of OECD countries. Except for industrial water demand in Rotterdam, the elasticities are all negative and significantly different from zero. And with the additional exception of summer urban water demand in eastern Canada, all the demands are inelastic. A review of municipal water demand studies in the United States indicates that in-house water use is consistently price inelastic while outdoor use during the summer is considerably higher and is elastic in the eastern part of the country (Gibbons, 1986). The combination of much higher rates of water use and higher price elasticities during the summer months suggests that higher prices during peak-load periods might reduce the need for additional storage or distribution capacity. Indeed, higher water rates during the peak season have helped reduce seasonal differences in water use in several communities within the United States (Herrington, 1987).

There is some evidence that price elasticities of demand for irrigation water may be more elastic than for other uses. The evidence, however, is limited and comes largely from the United States, especially California. Average elasticities from six studies range from -0.37 to - 1.50. A study in Mexico indicated that charging by volume or the number of irrigations rather than by a flat rate resulted in more efficient irrigation water use (Herrington, 1987). Pricing schemes for irrigation water commonly provide no incentive to conserve as farmers are charged a fixed fee for a certain share of the water in a canal or stream. The principal exception is groundwater irrigators paying for their own pumps, wells, and energy and making their own pumping decisions. The experience in the Texas High Plains since the mid 1970s supports the view that agricultural water use is responsive to the irrigators' marginal water costs. Sharply higher energy prices combined with declining well yields and

- 48 -

## Table 4: PRICE ELASTICITIES FOR URBAN PUBLIC WATER SUPPLY

Country	Location	Type of Study	Estimated Price Elasticity		Retarance
Australia	971 households in 20 groups in Perth	readings over 1976–82; pooled x-section and time series	Overall:	-0.11	Metropolitan Water Authority, 1985
Australia	315 households in Parth	x-section (hypothetical valuation technique)	in-house: ex-house: overall;	0.04 0.31 0.18	Thomas, Syme and Gosselink, 1983
Australia	metered	x-section (?)	winter:	-0.36	Gallagher and Robinson, 1977
Australia	137 households in Toowoomba, Queensland	1972–3 to 1976–7 pooled cross-section and time series	short-term: long-term;	-0.28 -0.75	Gallagher et al., 1981
Canada.	Urban demand eastern Canada	x-section 1960s	winter: summer	-0.75 -1.07	Grima, 1972
Canada	Municipal demand Victoria, B.C.	time series 1954–70	winter: summer: mid-peak: ywar-round;	-0.58 zero -0.25 -0,40	Sewell and Roueche, 1974
England and Wales	411 firms in Severn-Trent	water-saving investment in 1972-78		-0.3	Thackray and Archibald, 1981
England and Wales	Industrial (motored) consumption England and Wales	time series 1962-80	year-round:	-0.3	Herrington, 1982
Finland	Municipal demand Helsinki	time series 1970–78	year-round:	-0.11	Laukkanen, 1981
Netherlands	Industrial demand, Rotterdam	time series 1960s and 1970s	"no price elasticity demonstrated"		Rotterdam Water Authority, 1976
Sweden	69 domestic residences In Malmo	14 readings each over 1971–78; pooled cross- section and time series	year-round:	-0.15	Hanke & de Mare, 1982
United States	2159 households in Tucson, Arizona (water use per household)	42 readings each over 42 months, July 1976–Dec. 1979; pooled cross-section and time series	year-round;	-0.256	Martin, Ingram, Laney & Griffin, 1963
United States	Domestio use in Tucson, Arizona	time series Jan. 1974– Sept. 1977	year-round (1); (log model) (linear)	-0,27 -0.45/ -0.61	Billings and Agtne, 1980
United Sales	Residential use in 21 study areas, eastern and western United States	cross-esction early 1960s	winter: eummer: (east) eummer: (weet)	-0.06 -0.57 (2) -0,43 (2)	

(1) Price included volumetric price of sewer use and the whole tariff schedule (increasing block was assumed to change in the same proportion as 'marginal rate' changes)

(2) Changes in marginal price (= marginal block rate) only, although intramarginal rate structure allowed for in demand function. These elasticities represent eignificant reductions on these estimated from the same data lifteen years earlier (when the intramarginal rate structure was not allowe for): -0.23, -0.85 and -0.52, respectively (see Howe and and Linaweaver, 1967, and Howe, 1982).

Source: OECD, "Pricing of Water Services," Paris, 1987.

increasing pumping depths resulted in higher water costs which in turn contributed to a large decline in irrigated acreage and the adoption of more efficient irrigation practices and crops requiring less water.

Equity considerations have been an obstacle to marginal-cost water pricing. Higher water prices would impact the poor most acutely. However, subsidizing the use of a scarce resource such as water is an inefficient way of promoting social goals. Special provisions can be made to protect low-income groups without eliminating incentives to conserve. Increasing block pricing that charges a low price for some minimum level of use and sharply higher prices on larger levels of use might meet these equity concerns while providing large water users with added incentives to conserve.

Marginal-cost pricing in an increasing-cost industry results in "excess" profits. For publicly-owned utilities, these profits could support the general treasury, perhaps making it possible to reduce taxes. For privately-owned water suppliers, a similar outcome might be achieved through taxes that transfer the excess profits from private to public coffers. These "excess" profits might be directed to social purposes in ways that do not distort the incentives to use water.

In view of the short-term inelasticity of demand, very large price changes would be needed to balance supply and demand during periods of drought. Consequently, the principal tools for limiting water use during periods of extreme drought are appeals to civic responsibility, education, and restrictions. Policy responses to drought often start with appeals for voluntary conservation and, if conditions deteriorate, then restrict use. Non-essential outdoor uses such as watering lawns and washing cars and sidewalks are usually the first to be curbed; businesses may also be required to reduce use by specified amounts. Restrictions often take the form of limiting water use during droughts to some fraction of their former use. This

- 50 -

approach may discourage long-term conservation because it penalizes those who conserved prior to the drought.

Utilities are often reluctant to increase prices during drought but may be forced to for financial reasons. Increasing water prices serves two important functions during drought; it encourages voluntary conservation and it helps maintain the supplier's revenue. Even though sales are depressed by drought, costs may rise if suppliers develop expensive supplementary sources of water.

In spite of the potential advantages of markets and prices for adapting to long-term changes in the supply and demand for water, regulations dominate policies designed to deal with expected increases in water scarcity. Communities in the United States facing problems in developing additional supplies are imposing water-conserving standards for items such as showerheads, toilets, and appliances that use large amounts of water. Massachusetts requires all new construction and remodeling to install toilets that use no more than 6.1 liters (1.6 gallons) per flush. Several other localities have adopted similar legislation, and both houses of the Congress have introduced bills to establish national standards for the manufacture and labeling of certain plumbing products. Proponents of this regulatory approach argue that manufacturers would not produce water- conserving products in large enough quantities to achieve economies of scale in the absence of requirements to meet water-conserving standards. Or if they were produced and marketed, consumers would not buy them because water prices are too low. This latter argument, however, might be turned around to support the introduction of marginal-cost pricing and the use of price incentives to encourage voluntary adoption of water-conserving measures.

Regulatory measures also have been the primary approach for reducing groundwater depletion. Market incentives lead to inefficiently high rates of exploitation of common property groundwater stocks. Pumping taxes might be used to

- 51 -

adjust these incentives, but governments have been more inclined to restrict groundwater use than to discourage it through tax incentives. New Mexico has long imposed limits on groundwater pumping, and Arizona's Groundwater Management Act of 1980 represents the nation's most comprehensive plan to curb and eventually eliminate groundwater mining. California and Texas are the only western states that do not restrict groundwater pumping. The sharp reductions in groundwater use in the Texas High Plains over the past fifteen years suggest that economic factors will eventually curb the rate of groundwater mining even in the absence of regulation.

Mercer and Morgan (1989) compare the welfare effects of four alternative water rationing schemes: physical rationing which provides users with a fixed maximum quantity of water; lifeline with increasing block rates which maintains a relatively low price for a minimum quantity but sets prices for larger quantities high enough to limit use to the desired amount; rationing with a provision that water can then be bought and sold; and pure price rationing which raises the price to all consumers by the same amount. Using a supply and demand framework, they examine the welfare implications for six different income classes of each scheme when a representative California water district experiences a 20 percent reduction in supply. Their analysis suggests that reliance on the price mechanism in one form or another is clearly superior to a strict rationing scheme. If the revenue loss to the district is not viewed as important, rationing with resale minimizes the total welfare loss. This scheme results in the same water consumption pattern as with pure price rationing. However, rationing with resale is preferred because it imposes no welfare loss on the two lowest income classes. If revenue captured by the district is crucial, then the pure price rationing scheme is preferred. The administrative problems and costs, which are not addressed by Mercer and Morgan, are likely to pose a major obstacle to the implementation of a rationing with resale scheme.

- 52 -

A combination of regulatory and voluntary measures are likely to be included in a comprehensive demand management strategy. After four years of study and negotiation, a coalition including urban water agencies, environmentalists, and elected officials in California proposed adopting a mixture of regulatory and incentive measures to encourage conservation. The regulatory approach would be used to prohibit car washes, commercial laundries, and decorative fountains that fail to recycle, and to require the installation of toilets using 6.1 liters or less per flush. Commercial, industrial, institutional, governmental, and multifamily residences would be required to use water-conserving landscaping, and construction permits would not be released without a water-efficiency review. Voluntary conservation would be encouraged through pricing policies, rebates for replacing old toilets with ultra-low flush models, and educational programs. Meters would be required for all new connections and whenever a property is sold (Muir 1991).

Protecting Instream Flows and Water Quality

Providing for the instream and environmental values of water involves both allocating water for instream rather than withdrawal uses and limiting the quantity and toxicity of the pollutants that reach these waters. The environmental values of a stream or lake depend on both the quantity and quality of water. Moreover, the capacity of a water body to assimilate pollutants without adversely affecting its value is positively related to the volume and rate of flow of the resource. While these interdependencies are important, the discussion first considers the allocation of water for instream use and then the level of pollution.

As was discussed earlier, the system for acquiring water rights provides the framework for the allocation and use of the resource. Under a permit system of

- 53 -

water rights, instream flows can be protected by denying permits for withdrawals that are not deemed to be in the public interest. The agency entrusted with issuing water rights is responsible for protecting instream flows and their environmental values. Riparian rights provide some protection for instream flows by preventing withdrawals that might unduly inconvenience downstream land owners, but it is left to the courts or a government agency to balance the overall benefits and costs of a withdrawal or water project. The prior appropriation doctrine provides no protection to instream flows because water rights are established only by removing water from a stream.

The prior appropriation doctrine adopted in the western United States encouraged the settlement and economic growth of the region and the development of its water resources for irrigation and other withdrawal purposes. This doctrine, however, neglected the importance of free-flowing streams (Shupe, 1989). For the past several decades, the federal and state governments have attempted to reach a better balance between instream and withdrawal values in the allocation of surface waters. Most of the prior- appropriation states now have public agencies empowered to establish rights to instream flows. The National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, which requires all federal agencies to undertake an environmental impact statement as part of their water project evaluation, changes the burden of proof regarding environmental impacts. Previously, opponents of water development projects had to show the project would have major adverse environmental impacts. Currently, proponents must demonstrate that the project is environmentally benign or that every effort has been made to mitigate its adverse impacts. Under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act of 1968, Congress can preclude water development projects that would excessively damage an area's natural amenities by designating a river or stretch of a river as wild and scenic. The Clean Water Act

- 54 -

of 1972 and the Endangered Species Act of 1973 also have become potentially powerful instruments for protecting instream flows (Frederick, 1991a).

The United States paid a high price in foregone benefits because of its initial neglect of some of the environmental impacts of its water investments and uses. While recent legislation provides powerful levers for introducing environmental values into water allocation and development decisions, the nation continues to pay a high price for its inability to introduce environmental values into these decisions in a balanced and expeditious manner. In many cases, these values are introduced either through legislation that makes instream values preemptive over any other water uses or through long and costly legal proceedings. In other situations, these values continue to be ignored and shortchanged by institutions rooted in an era when water left in a stream was assumed to have no value.

Markets have played a limited role in providing for instream flows. Private environmental organizations and government agencies have purchased water rights for instream flows in some areas. Government purchases of water rights to provide environmental values have been employed in basins where water is already fully allocated and the rights of existing users have to be terminated to restore instream flows. Purchasing rather than condemning existing water rights may be quicker and perhaps even less expensive when a voluntary transfer can avoid a lengthy legal struggle. Moreover, by making the costs of providing these services explicit, the voluntary approach may make public agencies more readily accountable for their actions.

Regulations have dominated the efforts of the OECD countries to protect their waters from pollution (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1989). Technology-based effluent standards were the principal tool established in the United States under the 1972 Clean Water Act to achieve the ambitious goal of restoring all navigable waters to a "fishable and swimmable" condition. At the time, the large

- 55 -

quantities of conventional pollutants (such as fecal coliform bacteria and organics which create biochemical oxygen demands) that were being dumped directly into streams and lakes by industry and municipalities were perceived to be the principal threat to these waters. Under the 1972 legislation, industry was required to adopt the "best practicable control technology" within five years and the "best available technology economically achievable" within a decade. New industrial sources were held to the even stricter standard of "best available demonstrated control technology." Municipal discharges were required to undergo secondary treatment within five years and the "best practicable waste treatment technology" within a decade (Freeman, 1978).

Although the objectives of the 1972 act have not been attained, curbing and treating these point-source discharges produced important (but unquantified) water quality benefits. But these achievements have come at a high cost. Total water pollution control costs (in 1986 dollars annualized at 7 percent) increased from about \$9.9 billion in 1972 to an estimated \$42.4 billion in 1990. About 92 percent of these costs are incurred in response to federal mandates (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 1990). Even though most of these costs have been spent to reduce and treat industrial and municipal wastes, these point sources continue to be significant sources of water pollution and large additional expenditures are planned to control point discharges. However, these investments have encountered diminishing returns in their ability to restore the nation's waters to a fully usable status (Smith, Alexander, and Wolman, 1987).

Nonpoint pollutants from farms, urban areas, construction sites, landfills, and septic systems are now the principal sources of both conventional and toxic pollutants reaching U.S. waters (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 1987). These pollutants are difficult to control because there is no single point where they

- 56 -

can be collected and treated. The problems as well as the solutions generally involve land-use management.

Regulation of farming practices to achieve water-quality objectives is likely to be particularly inefficient unless the regulations can be readily tailored to the wide diversity of farm-level and water-quality conditions. Limited and sporadic efforts have been made to encourage farmers to adopt more environmentally-benign practices. In the United States these efforts have taken the form of paying farmers to adopt more environmentally-benign management practices or to remove highly erosive land from production. Economic incentives might be particularly useful in controlling the adverse economic impacts associated with irrigated agriculture. Erosion, sedimentation, and water-quality degradation associated with irrigation are virtually eliminated when the water applied to a field is limited to levels that can be full absorbed within the root zone of the crops. And the cost of water is one of the most important determinants of the quantity of water applied and the irrigation practices used (Frederick, 1991b).

Stricter standards for the construction and use of landfills, surface impoundments, and underground storage tanks should reduce the threat that new development would pose to water quality. But millions of previously existing sites already are potential threats to water quality. Sites deemed to pose the greatest hazards to human health and the environment have been placed on a national priorities ("Superfund") list for long-term remedial action. Efforts to restore contaminated aquifers to drinking water quality have been expensive and the long-term results have been problematic. Few sites have been cleaned up with the \$7.5 billion spent so far. The list of sites identified for clean up grows much faster than the available funding. Under existing criteria, more than 20,000 sites are expected to require Superfund clean up with costs totalling \$600 billion or more. In the absence of major advances in

- 57 -

groundwater restoration technology, a policy of triage in which the less valuable and more difficult to clean aquifers are abandoned, at least temporarily, as unsalvageable would make better use of the limited resources available for protecting and restoring water quality.

High costs and limited water-quality improvements are not unique to the U.S. experience with regulatory measures. Similar experiences prompted the OECD Environment Committee to declare in 1985 that their approach to environmental protection will "seek to introduce more flexibility, efficiency and cost-effectiveness in the consistent application of the Polluter-Pays Principle and a more effective use of economic instruments in conjunction with regulations" (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1989).

In theory, economic instruments such as taxes, charges, subsidies, and markets would improve the cost-effectiveness of achieving a given level of pollution control or water quality. For instance, use of effluent charges rather than regulations would give polluters the option of continuing to pollute and paying a penalty or taking actions to avoid polluting. Economic instruments give polluters flexibility to adopt the least-cost response and incentives to develop new pollution control technologies. If the penalties accurately reflect the social costs of the pollutants and if the distributional impacts are unimportant, society would be indifferent as to whether an individual pollutes and pays a fine or invests to eliminate the pollution.

In practice, there are a number of obstacles to designing, implementing, and enforcing efficient incentives for controlling water pollution. The design is complicated by the problems of measuring with any accuracy the level of effluent fee that would provide the desired level of water quality or that would equate the polluters' costs of polluting with those of society. The impacts of a given set of

- 58 -

economic instruments on water quality would be uncertain. Implementing a socially-efficient effluent fee would encounter considerable resistance as the fee would be much higher than any imposed by the OECD countries to date (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1989). And enforcing a fee that varied with the quantity and quality of effluent discharged over some time would be difficult to monitor and enforce.

Balancing the potential efficiency advantages with the practical limitations of economic instruments has led to a mixed approach to water- pollution control within the OECD countries. In 1976 Germany passed an Effluent Charge Law which combined a system of effluent charges and discharge permits. The charges were expected to approximate damages and encourage certain levels of treatment. In fact, however, discharge permits remained the principal means of achieving desired water-quality levels while the effluent charges served primarily as a way of raising the funds to cover the costs of program monitoring and subsidies for investments in treatment plants (Bower and coauthors, 1981 and Brown and Johnson, 1984). The 1980s brought a significant expansion in the use of economic instruments for water-pollution control. But these instruments supplement rather than replace existing regulations in most cases. Moreover, regulations remain the primary means of limiting pollution and emission levies are based more on financial than economic efficiency considerations (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1989). Instruments that are coming into common use include effluent charges, levys on the use of fertilizers and other chemicals that threaten water supplies, and subsidies and tax reductions to encourage investments in pollution control.

Tradable permits to pollute water have not yet been introduced in the OECD countries (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1991) although the concept has considerable theoretical appeal at its simplest level. Society decides

- 59 -

how much pollution it is willing to accept and issues or sells tradable permits to pollute that are consistent with their desired water quality. The equity implications of the scheme can be altered through the initial distribution of the permits. As a market in the permits develops, the price encourages development of improved control technologies and indicates to existing and potential polluters how much they should invest in pollution reduction. Market forces produce the desired water quality at the lowest possible cost by equalizing the marginal costs of control among all polluters If anyone were allowed to purchase the permits to pollute, (Russell, 1981). environmentalists would be able to buy cleaner water. The real world, however, is not so simple and the efficiency implications of a market in permits to pollute water supplies are not so straight forward. If the permits were tradable throughout a river basin, trades might shift the location of pollutant discharges and, thereby, alter the quality of the water at different points along the river. This problem might be reduced by diminishing the area within which the permits can be traded. But as the size of the market declines, the opportunities for and potential benefits of emission trading also decline. And if the permits are limited to particular monitoring points, the scheme would differ little from one of emission controls. Despite its potential drawbacks, controlled tradable pollution permits are receiving increased attention as a way of reducing the costs of improving water quality. The concept was adopted in the latest amendments to the U.S. Clean Air Act, and it is being considered for controlling water pollution in several OECD countries (Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development, 1991).

Subsidies for investments in pollution-control equipment and adoption of less-polluting management practices have been a common instrument for promoting water-quality goals. Subsidies, for obvious reasons, are popular with polluters. But in addition to burdening public treasuries, they distort investment decisions. For

- 60 -

instance, an evaluation of a federal program to subsidize the construction of wastewater treatment facilities in the United States concluded that the subsidies resulted in larger, more sophisticated plants, less local involvement and pressure to contain costs, longer construction periods, and less innovative reuse of effluents (Congressional Budget Office, 1985).

The OECD countries have been on the forefront of efforts to protect and improve instream flows and water quality. These efforts in part reflect the increasing values these countries are placing on the environmental services provided by water. In contrast, many of the developing and former centrally-planned countries view water quality and the environmental services of instream flows as luxuries that they cannot afford. This view suggests that developing and using water for social and economic purposes conflict with environmental water uses. While there are tradeoffs among water uses, the conflicts over development and environmental objectives breakdown when water supplies are allowed to degrade to the point that they become hazardous to human health and undermine water-based economic activities. At this stage, protecting and restoring water resources are not only compatible with social and economic development, they may represent the most critical component of a well- designed strategy to manage the demands on a region's water resources.

- 61 -

### VIII. DEMAND MANAGEMENT AND WATER RESOURCE PLANNING

The increasing scarcity of the resource and the growing government role in protecting and allocating it create a need for comprehensive planning to take account of competing demands and opportunities for coordinated management. Even when a country favors voluntary means of encouraging transfers and conservation, the government (in addition to defining and enforcing property rights) has an important role in dealing with externalities associated with private water uses and transfers, in providing for the public goods provided by instream flows, and in regulating the prices of monopolistic suppliers.

Numerous agencies, both public and private, are likely to be involved in the decision making process affecting the development, allocation, and use of a country's water resources. Most of these agencies engage in some form of water planning as a prelude to decisions about water development activities. Local communities and private industries plan for water and sewage service, and national, regional, and private agencies plan investments for activities such as navigation, hydropower, irrigation, and flood control. However, project-by-project and sector-by-sector planning may lead to conflicting and inefficient investment decisions. In the absence of prices reflecting resource scarcity, planning that encompasses natural hydrologic regions is necessary to ensure that the opportunity costs associated with alternative water uses are considered. Comprehensive planning should include a strategy for demand management, opportunities for coordinated management of existing facilities to improve safe yields and water quality, and provision of water for public goods. Moreover, water planning should be integrated with planning for land use and other activities affecting and affected by water development. For example, an integrated resource plan should take account of the impacts a reservoir would have on

- 62 -

neighboring land values and development activities as well as the impacts land use activities might have on water quality and the magnitude and frequency of floods.

The possibility of a greenhouse-induced climate change raises new challenges and perhaps added justification for comprehensive water planning. A global warming would accelerate the hydrologic cycle, increasing both precipitation and evapotranspiration rates. While the regional impacts of a global warming are uncertain, they are likely to include changes in precipitation and runoff patterns and in the intensity and frequency of storms. The hydrologic uncertainties are compounded because relatively small changes in precipitation and temperature can have sizable effects on the volume and timing of runoff, especially in arid and semiarid areas (Frederick and Gleick, 1989). On balance, renewable water supplies are likely to decline under a greenhouse warming because at any given time more of the globe's water supply would be stored in the atmosphere rather than in the soils, surface reservoirs, and oceans. The capacity of the atmosphere to hold water increases exponentially with temperature; an increase in the global temperature of 3 degrees Celsius would increase atmospheric moisture by 30 percent (Rind, 1991).

Uncertainties as to the likelihood of a greenhouse warming and its regional hydrologic implications present a dilemma for water planners. The traditional assumption (that precipitation and runoff patterns in the future will be similar to those in the past) underlying the design and management of water storage and transport facilities becomes increasingly suspect. Additional infrastructure for storing and transporting water may be a desirable means of dealing with future hydrologic change. Moreover, the long planning and construction periods characteristic of water projects argue for planning early to adapt to the hydrologic impacts of climate change. But when even the direction of change is uncertain, infrastructure investments are apt to be costly and ineffective. This dilemma provides added justification for developing

- 63 -
institutions that will facilitate the reallocation of scarce water supplies in response to whatever changes the future might bring in supply and demand conditions.

The United States illustrates both the need for and the difficulties of achieving coordinated water planning. The Water Resource Planning Act of 1965 was intended to address the problems of fragmented responsibilities for water planning and development. This act provided for coordinated planning through the establishment of a national Water Resources Council and river basin commissions that were expected to coordinate federal water activities. The 1965 legislation also provided the states with financial assistance for water planning. The Congress, however, never used the Water Resources Council and the river basin commissions for their intended purpose (National Water Commission, 1973). The experiment, which illustrates the obvious point that planning can be effective only if it contributes to better laws and decisions by water agencies, was aborted in the early 1980s when the Council and the commissions were zero funded. The current chaotic water policy situation in the United States has been described by Foster and Rogers (1988, p. 9) as follows: "... eighteen federal agencies, in seven departments and seven independent agencies, currently exercise responsibility for water programs and projects. They operate under policies enshrined in individual legislative acts. At least twenty-five separate water programs, and some seventy separate Congressional appropriations accounts, have been identified. These programs are governed by more than two hundred federal rules, regulations, and laws". In addition the individual states have their own water agencies and regulations.

The results of this situation are manifested in growing water conflicts, inefficient resource use, and an inability to respond expeditiously and effectively to changing conditions. For instance, U.S. policies rooted in an era when providing inexpensive water was viewed as an important means of settling and developing the West now lock large quantities of federally-subsidized water into relatively low-value

- 64 -

agricultural uses that commonly have adverse environmental impacts and sometimes aggravate problems of surplus crops (Frederick, 1991a). Another example is the outdated management criteria that give navigation (which requires large quantities of water and accounts for less than 2 percent of the total system's benefits) a high priority in the operation of the Missouri River reservoir system while imposing high opportunity costs on other potential water users (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers 1990).

### IX. CONCLUSIONS

The costs, both financial and environmental, of using water have risen sharply in recent decades, and they will continue increasing as demands on the resource outstrip supplies. Only the magnitude and nature of these costs are in doubt. When water is underpriced and its allocation is restricted by law and tradition, more of the costs are reflected in inefficient water use, lost development opportunities, and higher costs for new water users. When water can be used freely for disposal of wastes, more of society's costs take the form of deteriorating aquatic ecosystems and health problems associated with contaminated supplies. On the other hand, when the costs are borne by users of the resource and there are opportunities to transfer water voluntarily among alternative uses, then the resource is used more efficiently, the highest-value uses are assured of an adequate supply, and a region derives greater net benefits from its scarce water supplies.

Demand management--which includes transferring water among alternative uses in response to changing supply and demand conditions, introducing appropriate incentives to conserve, and protecting instream flows and water quality--provides a means of controlling the magnitude and nature of these costs as water becomes increasingly scarce. For most resources, markets and market-determined prices enable supplies to be transferred to those uses offering the highest returns and provide incentives to conserve. Efficient water markets, however, are rare, and the nature of the resource makes it difficult to establish such markets. Institutional arrangements rooted in an era when water was not considered to be scarce often dictate use, and owners of non-transferable water rights usually lack much incentive to conserve. Well functioning water markets would make use more responsive to changing conditions and encourage conservation, but they may ignore the impacts of a transfer on third- parties and public goods. Although no institutional arrangement is likely to be ideal for all circumstances, voluntary transfers should be encouraged where third-party impacts either can be ignored or assessed and incorporated into trade decisions without imposing high transaction costs.

Water use cannot exceed the available supply. When demand exceeds supply at the prevailing price, voluntary reductions in use can be encouraged through higher water prices and by public appeals for conservation. Forced reductions in use can be induced through regulations and planned or unplanned shortages. Metering is essential for pricing to be an effective demand management tool. But even when water is metered, equity concerns often keep prices well below the marginal social costs that would encourage efficient use. Increasing block pricing might satisfy equity concerns by providing a minimum level of supply at a low price while conservation is encouraged by much higher prices for larger quantities of water. Water use is more responsive to price in the long run when users have sufficient time to make water-conserving investments.

Regulatory measures have dominated the efforts of the OECD countries to protect streamflows and water quality. The results of these efforts have been characterized by significant but often disappointing water quality benefits and by very high costs. These costs have led many poor countries to neglect efforts to protect their water resources. Such neglect, however, is very shortsighted. When water quality is allowed to degrade such that it is hazardous to human and ecological health or it undermines water-based economic activities, protecting and restoring water quality is not only compatible with, it may be necessary for, social and economic development.

Many countries are now seeking more cost-effective means of achieving water quality objectives. Effluent fees might provide incentives to adopt and develop

- 67 -

least-cost measures to control pollution. Although the impacts of an effluent fee on water quality are uncertain, fees that are set only to cover monitoring and enforcement costs are likely to provide little inducement to incur the high costs often required to protect freshwater supplies. Subsidies have been used to encourage pollution control investments, but this approach distorts incentives and depends on the availability of public funding. Tradable permits to pollute would establish the allowable quantity of pollution and provide incentives to achieve this level at the lowest possible cost. The equity implications of a tradable permit scheme could be adjusted by auctioning the permits or granting them to specific groups. Environmental interests could purchase a higher level of water quality under a scheme that allows all interests to bid for pollution rights.

As freshwater supplies become increasingly scarce, relying more on prices and markets to allocate and protect supplies would appear to offer major advantages in many situations. But even if prices and markets are the primary tools for managing water demand, government would still have an important role in defining and enforcing property rights, providing for public goods and third-party interests, and regulating the prices and profits of monopolistic suppliers. Furthermore, comprehensive basinwide water resource planning may be required to avoid conflicting and inefficient investment decisions.

#### REFERENCES

Ackerman, Edward A. and George O. G. Lof. 1959. <u>Technology in American</u> <u>Water</u> <u>Development</u> (Baltimore, The Johns Hopkins University Press for Resources for the Future).

Bower, Blair T., Remi Barre, Jochen Kuhner, and Clifford S. Russell. 1981. <u>Incentives</u> in Water Quality Management: France and the Ruhr Area, Research Paper R-24 (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future, March).

Brickson, Betty. 1991. "California' ground water resources after five years of drought," <u>Western Water</u> (Sacramento, CA., Water Education Foundation, November/December).

Brown, Gardner M. Jr., and Ralph W. Johnson. 1984. "Pollution Control by Effluent Charges: It works in the Federal Republic of Germany, Why Not in the U.S.?," in <u>Natural Resources Journal</u>, vol. 24, October, pp. 929-966.

California Coastal Commission. 1991. "Seawater Desalination in California," preliminary draft report (Sacramento, Ca., 3/29/91).

Congressional Budget Office. 1985. <u>Efficient Investments in Wastewater</u> <u>Treatment</u> <u>Plants</u> (Washington, D.C., GPO, June).

Foster, H.W. Charles, and Peter P. Rogers. 1988. "Federal Water Policy: Toward an Agenda for Action," Discussion Paper E-88-05, Energy and Environmental Policy Center, John F. Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University (Cambridge, Mass., August).

Frederick, Kenneth D. 1991a. "Water Resources: Increasing Demand and Scarce Supplies" in Kenneth D. Frederick and Roger A. Sedjo, eds., <u>America's Renewable</u> <u>Resources: Historical Trends and Current Challenges</u> (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future).

Frederick, Kenneth D. 1991b. "Controlling Irrigation Return Flows," a paper prepared for the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Policy, Planning and Evaluation under contract CR-813719-03-5.

Frederick, Kenneth D. and Peter H. Gleick. 1989. "Water Resources and Climate Change," in Norman J. Rosenberg, William E. Easterling, III., Pierre R. Crosson, and Joel Darmstadter, eds. <u>Greenhouse Warming: Abatement and Adaptation</u> (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future).

Frederick, Kenneth D. with James C. Hanson. 1982. <u>Water for Western</u> <u>Agriculture</u> (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future).

Freeman, A. Myrick III. 1978. "Air and Water Pollution Policy," in Paul R. Portney, ed., <u>Current Issues in U.S. Environmental Policy</u> (Baltimore, Md., The Johns Hopkins University Press for Resources for the Future).

Gibbons, Diana C. 1986. The Economic Value of Water (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future).

Gleick, Peter H. and Linda Nash. 1991. <u>The Societal and Environmental</u> <u>Costs of the</u> <u>Continuing California Drought</u> (Berkeley, CA., Pacific Institute for Studies in Development, Environment, and Security, July).

Hardison, C.H. 1972. "Potential United States Water-Supply Development." <u>Irrigation</u> and <u>Drainage Division Journal</u> 98: 479-492.

Herrington, P. 1987. Pricing of Water Services (Paris, OECD).

Hof, Robert D. and Eric Schine. 1991. "Drought as the Mother of Invention," Newsweek October 14, pp. 70-72.

Howe, Charles W., Dennis R. Schurmeier, and W. Douglas Shaw, Jr. 1986a. "Innovative Approaches to Water Allocation: The Potential for Water Markets," in <u>Water Resources</u> <u>Research</u>, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 439-445, April.

Howe, Charles W., Dennis R. Schurmeier, and William D. Shaw, Jr. 1986b. "Innovations in Water Management: Lessons from the Colorado-Big Thompson Project and Northern Colorado Water Conservancey District" in Kenneth D. Frederick, ed. <u>Scarce Water and</u> <u>Institutional Change</u> (Washington, D.C., Resources for the Future).

Hult, J.L. and N.C. Ostrander. 1973. <u>Antartic Icebergs as a Global Fresh</u><u>Water</u> <u>Resource</u>. A report prepared for the National Science Foundation, no. R-1255-NSF (Los Angeles, Calif., The Rand Corporation).

Maass, Arthur, and Raymond L. Anderson. 1978. ... and the Desert Shall Rejoice: Conflict, Growth, and Justice in Arid Environments (Cambridge, Mass., The MIT Press).

Marchant, Wayne E. and Arnett S. Dennis. 1991. "Weather Modification as a Response to Variations in Weather and Climate," in National Research Council Committee on Climate Uncertainty and Water Resources Management, <u>Managing Water Resources in the</u> <u>West Under Conditions of Climate</u> <u>Uncertainty</u> (Washington, D.C., National Academy Press).

Massachusetts Water Resources Authority. 1990. "MWRA Long Range Water Supply Program: Program Briefing and Recommendations to the Board of Directors," (Boston, MA., January 24).

Mercer, Lloyd J., and W. Douglas Morgan. 1989. "Welfare Effects of Alternative Water Rationing Schemes: A Case Study" in <u>Water Resources</u> <u>Bulletin</u>, vol. 25, no. 1, February.

Metropolitan Water District of Southern California. 1991. "In Search of Farm Water" in Focus, No. 4 (Los Angeles California).

Muir, Frederick M. 1991. "Approval of Historic Water Pact Near," Los Angeles Times, August 8, pg. 3.

National Water Commission. 1973. <u>Water Policies for the Future: Final Report to the</u> <u>President and to the Congress of the United States</u> (Washington, D.C., GPO, June). Nunn, Susan C. and Helen M. Ingram. 1988. "Information, the Decision Forum, and Third-Party Effects in Water Transfers," in <u>Water Resources</u> <u>Research</u>, vol. 24, no. 4, April.

Office of Technology Assessment. 1988. <u>Using Desalination Technologies</u> for Water <u>Treatment</u> (Washington, D.C., GPO, March).

Oggins, Cy R. and Helen M. Ingram. 1990. <u>Does Anybody Win? The Community</u> <u>Consequences of Rural-to-Urban Water Transfers: An Arizona Perspective</u>, Udall Center Issue Paper Number 2 (Tucson, University of Arizona, May).

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. 1989. "The Application of Economic Instruments for Environmental Protection: Summary and Conclusions," OECD Environment Monographs, no. 18, (Paris, OECD, April).

Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. 1991. "Recent Developments in the Use of Economic Instruments for Environmental Protection in OECD Countries," OECD Environment Monographs, no. 41, OECD/GD(91)61 (Paris, OECD, February).

Patterson, John. 1989. "Rationalized Law and Well-Defined Water Rights for Improved Water Resource Management" in Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, <u>Renewable Natural Resources: Economic Incentives for Improved Management</u> (Paris, OECD).

Radosevich, George E., Vicente Giner Boira, David R. Daines, Gaylord V. Skogerboe, and Evan C. Vlachos. 1976. <u>International Conference on Global</u> <u>Water Law Systems:</u> <u>Summary Report</u> (Colorado State University, Fort Collins, Colorado, March).

Rind, David. 1991. "What Climate Change Modeling May Tell in the Future," a presentation at The First National Conference on Climate Change and Water Resources Management, November 4-7, 1991, Albuquerque, N.M.

Russell, Clifford S. 1981. "Controlled Trading of Pollution Permits," in Environmental Science & Technology, vol. 15, no. 1, January, pp. 24-28.

Sheer, Daniel P. 1986. "Managing Water Supplies to Increase Water Availability," in U.S. Geological Survey, <u>National Water Summary 1983 --</u> <u>Hydrologic Events and Issues</u>, Water-Supply Paper no. 2300, (Washington, D.C., GPO).

Shupe, Steven J. 1989. "Keeping the Waters Flowing: Stream Flow Protection Programs, Strategies and Issues in the West" in Lawrence J. MacDonnell, Teresa A. Rice, and Steven J. Shupe, eds., <u>Instream Flow</u> <u>Protection in the West</u> (Boulder, Colorado, Natural Resources Law Center, University of Colorado School of Law).

Simon, B., and D. Anderson. undated. "Innovations in Victorian Water Management: Water Auctions as an Allocation Mechanism," DWR Staff Paper No. 14 (Melbourne, Australia, Department of Water Resources Victoria).

Smith, Richard A., Richard B. Alexander, and M. Gordon Wolman. 1987. Water-Quality Trends in the Nation's Rivers," in <u>Science</u>, 235, March 27, pp. 1607-1615. Teclaff, Ludwik A. 1972. <u>Abstraction and Use of Water: A Comparison of Legal</u> <u>Regimes</u> (New York, United Nations).

U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 1990. <u>Draft Phase 1 Report for the Review and Update</u> of the Missouri River Main Stem Master Water Control Manual, (Omaha, NE., Missouri River Division).

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1987. <u>National Water Quality</u> <u>Inventory: 1986</u> <u>Report to Congress</u>, EPA-440/4-87-008 (Washington, D.C., October).

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. 1990. <u>Environmental Investments</u>: <u>The Cost of</u> <u>a Clean Environment</u>, Policy, Planning, and Evaluation (PM-221) EPA-230-11-90-083 (Washington, D.C., November).

United Nations. 1991. "Demand Management: A Strategy for the Implementation of the Mar del Plata Action Plan for the 1990" (New York).

U.S. Geological Survey. 1984. <u>National Water Summary 1983 -- Hydrologic Events and</u> <u>Water Supply and Use</u>. Water-Supply Paper no. 2350 (Washington, D.C., GPO).

U.S. Water Resources Council. 1978. <u>The Nation's Water Resource 1975-</u> 2000, vol. 1 (Washington, D.C., GPO).

Wahl, Richard W. and Frank H. Osterhoudt. 1985. "Voluntary Transfers of Water in the West" in U.S. Geological Survey, <u>National Water Summary 1985 - Hydrologic Events and</u> <u>Surface-Water Resources</u>, Water Supply Paper 2300 (Washington, D.C., GPO).

Weatherford, Gary, and coauthors. 1982. <u>Acquiring Water for Energy:</u> <u>Institutional</u> <u>Aspects</u> (Littleton, Colorado, Water Resources Publications).

White, Gilbert. 1989. "Use and Transformation of Terrestrial Water Systems," unpublished draft.

# Distributors of World Bank Publications

ARCENTINA Carlos Hinsch, SRL Galeria Guemes Flonda 165, 4th Floor-Ofe, 453/465 1333 Buenos Aires

AUSTRALIA, PAPUA NEW GUINEA. FJJI, SOLOMON ISLANDS, VANUATU, AND WESTERN SAMOA D.A. Books & Journals 648 Whitehome Road Mjucham 3132 Victoria

AUSTRIA Gerold and Co. Graben 31 A-1011 Wien

BANCLADESH Micro Industries Development Assistance Society (MIDAS) House 5, Road 16 Dhanmondi R/Area Dhaka 1209

Branch offices: 156, Nur Ahmed Sarak Chittagong 4000

76, K.D.A. Avenue Kuina 9100

BELCIUM Jean De Lannoy Av. du Roi 202 1060 Brussels

CANADA Le Diffuseur C.P. 85, 1501B rue Ampère Boucherville, Québec J4B 5E6

CHILE Invertec IGT S.A. Americo Vespucio Norte 1165 Santiago

CHINA China Financial & Economic Publishing House 8, Da Fo Si Dong Jie Beijing

COLOMBIA Infoeniace Ltda. Apartado Aereo 34270 Bogota D.E.

COTE D'IVOIRE Centre d'Edition et de Diffusion Africaines (CEDA) 04 B.P. 541 Abidjan 04 Plateau

CYPRUS Cyprus College Bookstore 6, Diogenes Street, Engomi P.O. Box 2006 Nicosia

DENMARK SamfundsLitteratur Rosenoerns Allé 11 DK-1970 Frederiksberg C

DOMINICAN REPUBLIC Editora Taller, C. por A. Restauración e Isabel la Católica 309 Apartado de Correos 2190 Z-1 Santo Domingo

EGYPT, ARAB REPUBLIC OF Al Ahram Al Calaa Street Cairo

The Middle East Observer 41, Sherif Street Cairo FINLAND Akateeminen Kirjakauppa P.O. Box 128 SF-00101 Helsinki 10

FRANCE World Bank Publications 66, avenue d'Iêna 75116 Paris

GERMANY UNO-Verlag Poppelsdorfer Allee 55 D-5300 Bonn 1

HONG KONG, MACAO Asia 2000 Ltd. 46-48 Wyndham Street Winning Centre 2nd Floor Central Hong Kong

INDIA Allied Publishers Private Ltd. 751 Mount Road Madras - 600 002

Brench offices: 15 J.N. Heredia Marg Ballard Estate Bombay - 400 038

13/14 Asaf Ali Road New Delhi - 110 002

17 Chittaranjan Avenue Calcutta - 700 072

Jayadeva Hostel Building Sth Main Road Gandhinagar Bangalore - 560 009

3-5-1129 Kachiguda Cross Road Hyderabad - 500 027

Prarthana Flats, 2nd Floor Near Thakore Baug, Navrangpura Ahmedabad - 380 009

Patiala House 16-A Ashok Marg Lucknow - 226 001

Central Bazaar Road 60 Bajaj Nagar Nagpur 440010

INDONESIA Pt. Indira Limited Jl. Sam Ratulangi 37 P.O. Box 181 Jakarta Pusat

IRELAND Covernment Supplies Agency 4-5 Harcourt Road Dublin 2

ISRAEL Yozmot Literature Ltd. P.O. Box 56055 Tel Aviv 61560

ITALY Licosa Commissionaria Sansoni SPA Via Duca Di Calabria, 1/1 Casella Postale 552 50125 Firenze

JAPAN Eastern Book Service Hongo 3-Chome, Bunkyo-ku 113 Tokyo

KENYA Africa Book Service (E.A.) Ltd. Quaran House, Mfangano Street P.O. Box 45245 Nairobi KOREA, REPUBLIC OF Pan Konsa Book Corporation P.O. Bos 101, Kwangwhamur Seoul

MALAYSIA University of Malaya Cooperative Bookshop, Limited P.O. Box 1127, Jalan Pantai Baru 59700 Kuala Lumpur

MEXICO INFOTEC Apartado Postal 22-860 14060 Tialpan, Mexico D.F.

NETHERLANDS De Lindeboom/InOr-Publikation P.O. Box 202 7480 AE Haaksbergen

NEW ZEALAND EBSCO NZ Ltd. Private Mall Bag 99914 New Market Auckland

NICERIA University Press Limited Three Crowns Building Jericho Private Mail Bag 5095 Ibadan

NORWAY Narvesen Information Center Book Department P.O. Box 6125 Etterstad N-0602 Oslo 6

PAKISTAN Mirza Book Agency 65, Shahrah-e-Quaid-e-Azam P.O. Box No. 729 Lahore 54000

PERU Editorial Desarrollo SA Apartado 3824 Lima 1

PHILIPPINES International Book Center Suite 1703, Cityland 10 Condominium Tower 1 Ayala Avenue, Comer H.V. dela Costa Extension Makati, Metro Manila

POLAND International Publishing Service UI. Piekna 31/37 00-677 Warzawa

For subscription orders: IPS Journals UJ. Okrezna 3 02-916 Warszawa

PORTUGAL Livraria Portugal Rua Do Carmo 70-74 1200 Lisbon

SAUDI ARABIA, QATAR Jarir Book Store P.O. Box 3196 Riyadh 11471

SINGAPORE, TAIWAN, MYANMAR,BRUNEI Information Publications Private, Ltd. Golden Wheel Building 41, Kailang Pudding, #04-03 Singapore 1334 SOUTH AFRICA, BOTSWANA For single tilles: Oxford University Press Southern Africa P.O. Box 1141 Cape Town 8000

For subscription onlars: International Subscription Service P.O. Box 41095 Craighall Johannesburg 2024

SPAIN Mundi-Prensa Libros, S.A. Castello 37 28001 Madrid

Librería Internacional AEDOS Consell de Cent, 391 08009 Barcelona

SRI LANKA AND THE MALDIVES Lake House Bookahop P.O. Box 244 100, Sir Chittampalam A. Gardiner Mawatha Colombo 2

SWEDEN For single titles: Fritzes Fackboksforetaget Regeringagatan 12, Box 16356 S-103 27 Stockholm

For subscription orders: Wennergren-Williams AB P. O. Box 1305 S-171 25 Solna

SWITZERLAND For single titles: Libraine Payot 1, rue de Bourg CH 1002 Lausanne

For subscription orders: Librairie Payot Service des Abonnements Case postale 3312 CH 1002 Lausanne

TANZANIA Oxford University Press P.O. Box 5299 Maktaba Road Dar es Salaam

THAILAND Central Department Store 306 Silom Road Bangkok

TRINIDAD & TOBAGO, ANTIGUA BARBUDA, BARBADOS, DOMINICA, GRENADA, GUYANA, JAMAICA, MONTSERRAT, ST. KITTS & NEVIS, ST. LUCLA, ST. VINCENT & CRENADINES Systematics Studies Unit #9 Watts Street Curepe Tranidad, West Indies

TURKEY Infotel Narlabahçe Sok, No. 15 Cagalogiu Istanbul

UNITED KINGDOM Microinfo Ltd. P.O. Box 3 Alton, Hampshire CU34 2PC England

VENEZUELA Libreria del Este Aptdo, 60.337 Caracas 1060-A

# RECENT WORLD BANK TECHNICAL PAPERS (continued)

No. 155	Bélat and Wainel Deservoirs in Industrial Countries to Deserve Direct Investore the Deserve
No. 155	Delot and weigel, Programs in industrial Countries to Promote Foreign Direct Investment in Developing Countries
No. 156	De Geyndt, Managing Health Expenditures under National Health Insurance: The Case of Korea
No. 157	Critchley, Reij, and Seznec, Water Harvesting for Plant Production, vol. II: Case Studies and Conclusions for Sub-Saharan Africa
No. 158	Hay and Paul, Regulation and Taxation of Commercial Banks during the International Debt Crisis
No. 159	Liese, Sachdeva, and Cochrane, Organizing and Managing Tropical Disease Control Programs: Lessons of Success
No. 160	Boner and Krueger, The Basics of Antitrust Policy: A Review of Ten Nations and the European Communities
No. 161	Riverson and Carapetis, Intermediate Means of Transport in Sub-Saharan Africa: Its Potential for Improving Rural Travel and Transport
No. 162	Replogle, Non-Motorized Vehicles in Asian Cities
No. 163	Shilling, editor, Beyond Syndicated Loans: Sources of Credit for Developing Countries
No. 164	Schwartz and Kampen, Agricultural Extension in East Africa
No. 165	Kellaghan and Greaney, Using Examinations to Improve Education: A Study in Fourteen African Countries
No. 166	Ahmad and Kutcher, Irrigation Planning with Environmental Considerations: A Case Study of Pakistan's Indus Basin
No. 167	Liese, Sachdeva, and Cochrane, Organizing and Managing Tropical Disease Control Programs: Case Studies
No. 168	Barlow, McNelis, and Derrick, Solar Pumping: An Introduction and Update on the Technology, Performance, Costs and Economics
No. 169	Westoff, Age at Marriage, Age at First Birth, and Fertility in Africa
No. 170	Sung and Troia, Developments in Debt Conversion Programs and Conversion Activities
No. 171	Brown and Nooter, Successful Small-Scale Irrigation in the Sahel
No. 172	Thomas and Shaw, Issues in the Development of Multigrade Schools
No. 173	Byrnes, Water Users Association in World Bank–Assisted Irrigation Projects in Pakistan
No. 174	Constant and Sheldrick, World Nitrogen Survey
No. 175	Le Moigne and others, editors, Country Experiences with Water Resources Management: Economic, Institutional, Technological and Environmental Issues
No. 176	The World Bank/FAO/UNIDO/Industry Fertilizer Working Group, World and Regional Supply and Demand Balances for Nitrogen, Phosphate, and Potash, 1990/91–1996/97
No. 177	Adams, The World Bank's Treatment of Employment and Labor Market Issues
No. 178	Le Moigne, Barghouti, and Garbus, editors, Developing and Improving Irrigation and Drainage Systems: Selected Papers from World Bank Seminars
No. 179	Speirs and Olsen, Indigenous Integrated Farming Systems in the Sahel
No. 180	Barghouti, Garbus, and Umali, editors, Trends in Agricultural Diversification: Regional Perspectives
No. 181	Mining Unit, Industry and Energy Division, Strategy for African Mining
No. 182	Land Resources Unit, Asia Technical Department, Strategy for Forest Sector Development in Asia
No. 183	Nájera, Liese, and Hammer, Malaria: New Patterns and Perspectives
No. 184	Crosson and Anderson, Resources and Global Food Prospects: Supply and Demand for Cereals to 2030
No. 185	Frederiksen, Drought Planning and Water Efficiency Implications in Water Resources Management
No. 186	Guislain, Divestiture of State Enterprises: An Overview of the Legal Framework
No. 187	Geyndt, Zhao, and Liu, From Barefoot Doctor to Village Doctor in Rural China
No. 188	Silverman, Public Sector Decentralization: Economic Policy and Sector Investment Programs

## The World Bank

Headquarters 1818 H Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20433, U.S.A.

Telephone: (202) 477-1234 Facsimile: (202) 477-6391 Telex: WUI 64145 WORLDBANK RCA 248423 WORLDBK Cable Address: INTBAFRAD WASHINGTONDC European Office 66, avenue d'Iéna 75116 Paris, France

Telephone: (1) 40.69.30.00 Facsimile: (1) 40.69.30.66 Telex: 640651

#### Tokyo Office Kokusai Building 1-1 Marunouchi 3-chome Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100, Japan



Telephone: (3) 3214-5001 Facsimile: (3) 3214-3657 Telex: 26838